Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride (Unknown)

Jürgens G, Graudal NA



This is a reprint of a Cochrane unknown, prepared and maintained by The Cochrane Collaboration and published in *The Cochrane Library* 2002, Issue 4

http://www.thecochranelibrary.com

WILEY

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride (Unknown)____

Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	1
SYNOPSIS	2
BACKGROUND	2
OBJECTIVES	2
CRITERIA FOR CONSIDERING STUDIES FOR THIS REVIEW	2
SEARCH STRATEGY FOR IDENTIFICATION OF STUDIES	3
METHODS OF THE REVIEW	3
DESCRIPTION OF STUDIES	4
METHODOLOGICAL QUALITY	4
RESULTS	4
DISCUSSION	5
REVIEWER'S CONCLUSIONS	7
POTENTIAL CONFLICT OF INTEREST	7
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	7
SOURCES OF SUPPORT	7
REFERENCES	8
TABLES	14
Characteristics of included studies	14
Characteristics of excluded studies	59
GRAPHS	59
Comparison 01. Low salt diet vs high salt diet (Blood Pressure)	59

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride

Jürgens G, Graudal NA

This record should be cited as:

Jürgens G, Graudal NA. Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride. *The Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews (Complete Reviews)*, Issue . Art. No.: CD004022. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD004022.

This version first published online: 20 November 2002 in Issue , . Date of most recent substantive amendment: 20 November 2002

ABSTRACT

Background

One of the controversies in preventive medicine is, whether a general reduction in sodium intake can decrease the blood pressure of a population and thereby reduce cardiovascular mortality and morbidity. In recent years the debate has been extended by studies indicating that reducing sodium intake has effects on the hormone and lipid profile.

Objectives

To estimate the effects of low sodium versus high sodium intake on systolic and diastolic blood pressure (SBP and DBP), plasma or serum levels of renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterol and triglycerides.

Search strategy

"MEDLINE" and reference lists of relevant articles were searched from 1966 through December 2001.

Selection criteria

Studies randomising persons to low sodium and high sodium diets were included if they evaluated at least one of the above outcome parameters.

Data collection and analysis

Two authors independently extracted the data, which were analysed by means of Review Manager 4.1.

Main results

In 57 trials of mainly Caucasians with normal blood pressure, low sodium intake reduced SBP by -1.27 mm Hg (CI: -1.76; -0.77)(p<0.0001) and DBP by -0.54 mm Hg (CI: -0.94; -0.14) (p = 0.009) as compared to high sodium intake. In 58 trials of mainly Caucasians with elevated blood pressure, low sodium intake reduced SBP by -4.18 mm Hg (CI: -5.08; - 3.27) (p < 0.0001) and DBP by -1.98 mm Hg (CI: -2.46; -1.32) (p < 0.0001) as compared to high sodium intake. The median duration of the intervention was 8 days in the normal blood pressure trials (range 4-1100) and 28 days in the elevated blood pressure trials (range 4-365). Multiple regression analyses showed no independent effect of duration on the effect size. In 8 trials of blacks with normal or elevated blood pressure, low sodium intake reduced SBP by -6.44 mm Hg (CI: -9.13; -3.74) (p < 0.0001) and DBP by -1.98 mm Hg (CI: -4.75; 0.78) (p = 0.16) as compared to high sodium intake. The magnitude of blood pressure reduction was also greater in a single trial in Japanese patients. There was also a significant increase in plasma or serum renin, 304% (p < 0.0001), aldosterone, 322%, (p < 0.0001), noradrenaline, 30% (p < 0.0001), cholesterol, 5.4% (p < 0.0001) and LDL cholesterol, 4.6% (p < 0.004), and a borderline increase in adrenaline, 12% (p = 0.04) and triglyceride, 5.9% (p = 0.03) with low sodium intake as compared with high sodium intake.

Reviewer's conclusions

The magnitude of the effect in Caucasians with normal blood pressure does not warrant a general recommendation to reduce sodium intake. Reduced sodium intake in Caucasians with elevated blood pressure has a useful effect to reduce blood pressure in the short-term.

ı.

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd The results suggest that the effect of low versus high sodium intake on blood pressure was greater in Black and Asian patients than in Caucasians. However, the number of studies in black (8) and Asian patients (1) was insufficient for different recommendations. Additional long-term trials of the effect of reduced dietary sodium intake on blood pressure, metabolic variables, morbidity and mortality are required to establish whether this is a useful prophylactic or treatment strategy.

SYNOPSIS

This review of short-term studies shows that in people with elevated blood pressure low salt diets lead to useful drops in blood pressure, but overall harms or benefits are not known.

We are commonly advised to cut down on salt. However, a pair of Cochrane reviews has found that there is little evidence for long-term benefit from reducing salt intake. This review looked at mostly short-term strategies to reduce salt intake. The other review (Hooper 2003) looked at long-term strategies to reduce the amount of salt in foods and drinks.

Advice about reducing salt intake did lower blood pressure but only by a small amount. It was not enough to expect an important health benefit. It is also very hard to keep to a low salt diet. However, the reduction was larger for people with high blood pressure. The studies were not designed to measure long-term health effects so, we don't know if low salt diets improve health outcomes.

The studies in which some people were given low salt diets and compared with others on a normal diet, found that the blood pressure did fall while the people were in the trial. But, it's not known if it stayed down after the trials. This means that the available evidence does not suggest that people with normal blood pressure should reduce the amount of salt they eat or drink. However, for people with high blood pressure low salt diet caused a larger reduction in blood pressure, and would be useful as part of a program to reduce blood pressure.

Most of the people who took part in the studies were Caucasians, but in the small number of non-Caucasians (mostly African) the blood pressure reduction was, if anything, greater. More research on salt intake is required, particularly in non-Caucasian populations. See also the long-term salt review: Hooper 2003.

BACKGROUND

The recommendation to reduce sodium intake is based on the effect on a surrogate marker (blood pressure (BP)) and on the hypothetical benefits in terms of reduction in cardiovascular morbidity and mortality (Collins 1990). There is evidence from other published reviews (Law 1991; Midgley 1996; Cutler 1997; Ebrahim 1998; Graudal 1998; Hooper 2002) and another Cochrane review (Hooper 2003) of the effects of reduced sodium intake on BP. In recent years other surrogate markers, such as the reninangiotensin- aldosterone system, catecholamines and serum lipid, have been shown to be affected by sodium intake. Before advising the public to lower sodium intake, long-term studies on morbidity and mortality should be conducted. In the absence of such studies in addition to measuring blood pressure, effects on as many surrogate markers as possible should be investigated. Since some of these effects are expected to be mutually dependent, the investigation of more than one effect makes it possible to detect the consistency of the results between the studies. The present review represents an update of the first cumulative meta-analysis that includes an analysis of hormones and lipids in addition to blood pressure (Graudal 1998).

OBJECTIVES

The purpose of the present study was to estimate the influence of low versus high dietary sodium intake on systolic blood pressure (SBP), diastolic blood pressure (DBP), and blood concentrations of renin, aldosterone, catecholamines and lipids.

CRITERIA FOR CONSIDERING STUDIES FOR THIS REVIEW

Types of studies

Controlled clinical trials randomly allocating patients (randomised controlled trials (RCTs)) to either a low or a high sodium diet and in which the sodium intake was estimated by the 24-h urinary sodium excretion (either measured on the basis of a 24-h urine collection, or estimated from a collection over at least 8 hours)

Types of participants

Persons with normal or elevated blood pressure irrespective of race who are above 15 years of age. Studies on pregnant women and children were not included. Studies systematically investigating unhealthy patients with other diseases than elevated blood pressure, for instance diabetes, were excluded.

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 2 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd In our previous meta-analysis (Graudal 1998) different races were mixed. Due to the recent finding in the DASH study (DASH 1, 2001) that blacks may have a greater response to sodium reduction than Caucasians, studies in which more than 50% of persons were black were included in a separate meta-analysis. Because only a few such studies existed (5 references, 8 populations) subjects with normal and elevated blood pressure were combined in one analysis. One study of 70 Japanese patients (Uzu 1999) was reported separately.

Types of intervention

The intervention was changed sodium intake, randomly dividing the investigated population into a group eating a low sodium diet and a group eating high sodium diet. Confounding was not allowed, i.e. studies treating persons with a concomitant intervention such as an antihypertensive medication, potassium supplementation or weight reduction were only included if the concomitant intervention was identical during the low and the high sodium diet.

Types of outcome measures

Outcome measures were effects on SBP, DBP, renin, aldosterone, adrenaline, noradrenaline, triglyceride, cholesterol, low-density lipoprotein (LDL) and high-density lipoprotein (HDL). In our previous meta-analysis (Graudal 1998) the MBP effect of studies only reporting MBP was accepted as both an SBP and a DBP effect. This could underestimate the SBP effect and overestimate the DBP effect. To avoid this in the present review, SBP (effect) was estimated from MBP effect - 1/3 of MBP (effect). Separate meta-analyses were performed for each outcome measure.

SEARCH STRATEGY FOR IDENTIFICATION OF STUDIES

See: search strategy

Trial search: The first RCT of the effect of sodium reduction on BP was published by Parijs et al. in 1973 (Parijs 1973). In our first meta-analysis (Graudal 1998), a literature search in "MEDLINE" (1966-through December 1997) was performed using the following combinations of search terms: 1) salt or sodium, 2) restriction or dietary, 3) blood pressure or hypertension, 4) randomised or randomised or random. We combined 1, 2, 3 and 4 and found 291 references. Of these, 76 randomised trials from 60 references fulfilled the inclusion criteria. From the reference lists of these articles and from 4 previous meta-analyses (Grobbee 1986, Cutler 1991, Law 1991, Midgley 1996) additional 23 references including 39 trials were identified in our previous review (Graudal 1998). Of these 83 references three dealing exclusively with diabetes patients were excluded in the present review. A repeated search was performed in January 2002 through December 2001, revealing additional

11 references, of which one was excluded because it only included patients with diabetes. SBP and DBP from hypertensive study samples and SBP and DBP from normotensive study samples were integrated in 4 separate meta-analyses. Similar searches were made for hormones and lipids changing the third search term (blood pressure or hypertension) with the hormone or lipid term. Additional 5 references including data on hormones and lipids but not blood pressure were revealed during the first search (1998) and one during the second search (2002). Thus a total of 96 references were included in the present review, of which 6 dealt only with hormones and lipids. An additional search in CCTR and EMBASE did not reveal further studies. The search was not limited to English language studies but no non-English language studies were identified.

METHODS OF THE REVIEW

Effect size: This was defined as the difference between the changes from baseline to end of treatment during a low and a high sodium diet.

Data extraction: Two authors independently recorded the following data from each trial: 1) the sample size (N); 2) the mean age of participants; 3) the fraction of females, males; Caucasians and blacks or orientals 4) the duration of the intervention; 5) the sodium reduction measured as the difference between 24-h urinary sodium excretion during low -sodium and high - sodium diets and standard deviation (SD); 6) SBP (SD) and DBP (SD) before and after intervention; 7) difference between changes in SBP and DBP obtained during low-sodium and high sodium diets and the SD of these differences. In 24 studies SD of the change was either given or could be deduced from a given SE of the change (see "notes" in table "Characteristics of included studies"). In 7 studies SD of the change was deduced from a given 95% confidence interval (see "notes" in table "Characteristics of included studies"). In all other studies SD of the change was imputed from the formula SD (change) = sq root (SD1sq + SD2sq), SD1 is SD on blood pressure before intervention and SD2 is SD on blood pressure after intervention; 8) levels of hormones and lipids in the blood and their standard deviations during low-sodium and highsodium diets. The number of urinary sodium excretions analysed per person per treatment period and data on the completeness of urine collections were also recorded. If there were discrepancies between reviewers they looked at the data together and came to an agreement.

Statistical methods: Data were analysed by means of Review Manager 4.1. Concerning lipids, cholesterol units of mmol/l were transformed to mg/dl by means of the factor 38.6 and triglyceride units of mmol/l were transformed to mg/dl by means of the factor 88.4. The weighted mean difference was calculated for outcome measures with identical units in the included studies (blood pressure, adrenaline, and lipids

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 3 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd (after transformation)). The standardized mean differences were calculated for outcome measures with different units (renin, aldosterone, and noradrenaline). With this method, the difference in effect between two treatments is divided by the standard deviation of the measurements. By that transformation the effect measures become dimensionless and the outcomes from trials which have used different units can consequently be combined. Finally, the standardized mean effect was transformed to the most commonly used unit.

If p was less than 0.05 in the test for heterogeneity, a random effect analysis was carried out (blood pressure in blacks, renin, aldosterone, and noradrenaline). In the homogenous metaanalyses the fixed effect model was used.

Level of significance: In case of multiple independent comparisons it is important to avoid coincidental significance. Fourteen metaanalyses were performed. In our previous analysis (Graudal 1998), we corrected the significance level for the number of meta-analyses. However, in the present review we now suggest that the blood pressure comparisons are not independent of each other and that the blood pressure depends on renin and aldosterone as well as catecholamines. Concerning lipids we suggest that these are mutually dependent, whereas the dependency on blood pressure and hormones is not obvious. Consequently the 14 meta-analyses could be subclassified into a group of meta-analyses of mutually dependent blood pressures and hormones and an independent group of meta-analyses of mutually dependent lipid fractions. Consequently, the level of significance was reduced by means of the formula 1-0.951/N = 1-0.951/2 = 0.025, (N = number of independent investigations).

DESCRIPTION OF STUDIES

See: Table "Characteristics of included studies".

Ninety-six references, including 137 randomised study populations, were included in the review. When results were reported by subgroup, the subgroup results were used.

In the 58 studies of Caucasians with elevated BP the mean age was 49 years (range 23-73); the median duration was 28 days (4-365). Concomitant anti-hypertensive treatment was given to both interventions groups for 13 trials. In the 57 studies of Caucasians with normal BP, the mean age was 27 years (range 15-67); the median duration was 8 days (4-1100).

METHODOLOGICAL QUALITY

See: Table "Characteristics of included studies".

The obligatory trial quality criterion was randomisation. Double blind, single blind or open studies with a parallel or a crossover design were accepted. A study was defined as single blind if BP was measured by an investigator without knowledge of the diet or by a computerized manometer and as open if precautions to decrease observer bias were not mentioned. Only five studies (Watt 1985, Egan 1991, Steegers 1991, TOHP I 1992, TOHP II 1997) sufficiently explained the allocation concealment and only two studies use the intention to treat principle (TOHP I 1992; TOHP II 1997).

RESULTS

See Meta-view graphs and lists of comparisons

Two univariate regression analyses of mean age (independent variable) versus 1) SBP effect (dependent variable) and 2) DBP effect (dependent variable) showed highly significant associations (SBP effect: t = 3.7, p = 0.0001; DBP effect: t = 2.8, p = 0.006). Because there is an association between age and blood pressure, the analyses were also performed as multiple regression analyses with initial SBP and initial DBP as the second independent variable. In these analyses there were no longer independent associations between age and blood pressure effect: t = 1.2, p = 0.25). This was confirmed by the lack of association between age and blood pressure effect in subgroups with equal initial blood pressure. However, there was still a significant association between initial BP and BP effect.

There was no association between magnitude and duration of sodium reduction and the effect on blood pressure. There was also no association seen in multiple regression analyses in which initial blood pressure, age of study population and size of study population were accounted for. In the multiple regression analysis, age and initial blood pressure were independently associated with blood pressure effect, but only when included one by one because of covariation. Furthermore, we found no differences between double blind, single blind and open studies, no difference between studies using diets and studies using sodium/placebo tablets, and no differences between studies that had blood pressure as primary outcome measure and studies that had blood pressure as secondary outcome measure.

In 8 studies (5 references) 55-100 % of the patients were black and in one study all patients were Japanese. In the Japanese study of 70 patients the effect of Na reduction was -14.5/-5.5 mm Hg (Uzu 1999). The 8 studies of blacks were heterogeneous and therefore analysed by means of the random effect model. Although the studies of blacks included a mixture of subjects with normal and elevated BP, the systolic blood pressure effect was numerically larger and the diastolic BP effect was the same (SBP: decrease -6.44 (-9.13;-3.74) mm Hg. DBP decrease -1.98 (-4.75;0.78) mm Hg) as in the studies of Caucasians with elevated BP.

In the meta-analyses of 57 studies of Caucasians with normal BP, the mean weighted effect of sodium reduction was a decrease in SBP of -1.27 (95%CI: -1.76; -0.28) and in DBP of -0.54(95%CI: -0.94; -0.14) mm Hg (p = 0.009). In the 58 trials of Caucasians

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 4 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd with elevated BP the mean weighted effect of sodium reduction on SBP was -4.18 (-5.08; - 3.27) and on DBP was -1.89(-2.46; -1.32) mm Hg (p < 0.0001).

Renin and aldosterone

In the trials of measurement of renin (n = 55), the standardized mean effect of a mean sodium reduction of 182 mmol was 1.27 (Z= 12.15, p<0.00001) corresponding to an increase from 2.1 to 6.9 ng/ml/h during sodium reduction. In the trials of measurement of aldosterone (n =39), the standardized mean effect of a mean sodium reduction of 186 mmol was 1.52 (Z= 11.39, p<0.00001) corresponding to an increase from 205 to 605 pmol/l during sodium reduction.

There was a highly significant correlation between magnitude sodium difference and renin (r = 0.66, p < 0.0001) and magnitude of sodium difference and aldosterone (r = 0.64, p < 0.0001).

The studies of persons with normal and elevated BP did not differ in their renin and aldosterone response to sodium reduction

Catecholamines

In the trials of measurement of noradrenaline (n = 28), the standardized mean effect of a mean sodium reduction of 196 mmol was 0.57 (Z= 5.6, p<0.00001) corresponding to an increase from 1.64 to 2.14 nmol/l during sodium reduction (random effect model). In the trials of measurement of adrenaline (n =11), the weighted mean increase of a mean sodium reduction of 126 mmol was 10 pmol/l (Z= 2.10, p<0.04) (fixed effect model). The correlation between magnitude of sodium reduction and increase in adrenalin was not significant. The noradrenaline response was stronger in the persons with elevated BP (r = 0.76, p = 0.002, n = 12) than in persons with normal BP (r = 0.12, p = 0.64, n = 16).

Lipids

The meta-analyses of the trials of lipids are homogenous after transformation of units to mg/dl in all studies.

Cholesterol (n = 19), a mean sodium reduction of 179 mmol caused a mean increase of 10.1 mg/dl (CI: 6.7-13.6); HDL (n = 15), a mean sodium reduction of 186 mmol caused no change (Z= 0.48, p=0.6); and LDL (n = 15) a mean sodium reduction of 203 mmol caused an increase of 6.4 mg/dl (CI: 2.1-10.6). Triglyceride (n = 15) a mean sodium reduction of 199 mmol caused an increases of 5.5 mg/dl (CI: 0.6-10.4).

DISCUSSION

The intake of sodium in the low sodium group was above 150 mmol in only three studies of the present meta-analysis, and it was below 120 mmol in all other studies. Consequently, this meta-analysis in general compares the effects of a dietary sodium intake which is lower than normal with a sodium intake which is either normal or above normal.

In our previous analysis there was considerable heterogeneity in BP effect between studies, but the exclusion of black and Japanese populations and studies in diabetic patients eliminated this heterogeneity except for the meta-analysis of SBP in persons with normal BP. However, the heterogeneity in this group was reduced markedly and could be ascribed to a few studies which subdivided the investigated population into a salt sensitive, a salt resistant and a counter regulatory groups. If the mean value of the subgroups was included in the meta-analysis instead of the subgroup results, the heterogeneity in the meta-analysis disappeared. We therefore consider the meta-analysis of SBP in normotensives to be also homogenous. The heterogeneity of the black populations could be ascribed to the mixture of normal and elevated BP studies. The heterogeneity of the hormone meta-analyses could be ascribed to the use of different units. No heterogeneity could be detected in the adrenaline meta-analysis and the lipid meta-analyses in which identical units were used in the included studies.

Does sustained dietary salt restriction result in a reduction in the number of deaths and severe cardiovascular events? This important question cannot be answered from this meta-analysis because most trials were not long enough and the relevant outcomes were not reported. What can be concluded based on the basis of the available clinical and paraclinical surrogate measures. Blood pressure is a relevant surrogate measure, because the relation between blood pressure and cardiovascular events has been well documented (Collins 1990). However, interest in other surrogate variables included in this review is new. The inclusion of other surrogates such as left ventricular hypertrophy or left ventricular ejection fraction could be relevant, but as far as we know no studies measuring these outcomes have been published.

The present meta-analysis only includes RCTs. Unrandomised studies and meta-analyses including unrandomised studies will not be debated in the present context, because the quality of such studies is considered to be inferior to RCTs.

The public health relevance of some of the included RCTs, for instance short-term and high dose studies, may be questioned. However, it is interesting to note that dose and duration appeared to have no influence on the final effect size. This finding could not have been assessed, if studies using extreme doses and duration had been excluded. Previous meta-analyses of RCTs with other selection criteria have shown similar results. In 1986, Grobbee and Hofman combined 13 studies of persons with normal and elevated BP in a meta-analysis and found a significant hypotensive effect of reduced sodium intake on SBP of -3.6 mm Hg and a non-significant effect on DBP of -2.0 mm Hg (Grobbee 1986). In 1991, a second meta-analysis of 24 RCTs showed an effect of -4.0/-2.5 mm Hg for persons with elevated BP and -1.0/-0.2 for persons with normal BP (Cutler 1991). This was verified in an update from 1997 (Cutler 1997). In 1996, a meta-analysis of 53 RCTs showed an effect of -3.7/-0.9 mm Hg in persons with elevated BP and -1.0/-0.1 in persons with normal BP (Midgley 1996). In a meta-analysis including only 26 RCTs with a sodium reduction of at least 40 mmol lasting for more than 4 weeks, the

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 5 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd effect was -4.2/-2.4 mm Hg in persons with elevated BP and the effect -1.6/-0.6 mm Hg in persons with normal BP (He 2000). In an analysis of 8 RCTs lasting for at least 6 months the effect was -2.9/-2.1 mm Hg for persons with elevated BP and -1.3/-0.8 mm Hg for persons with normal BP (Ebrahim 1998). These results have recently been confirmed in an update (Hooper 2002) and Cochrane Review (Hooper 2003). All these results are very similar to the results of the present meta-analysis. Consequently, they confirm that selection of RCTs based on magnitude of Na difference or duration of the intervention does not significantly change the overall effect size estimate.

The recent DASH study (DASH 1, 2001) found a significantly higher effect of sodium reduction on blood pressure than the present and previous meta-analyses. However, the majority of persons in this study were non-Caucasians and/or had elevated BP. It was not possible to separate the effect on diastolic blood pressure in normotensive Caucasians, but sufficient data is given in a later publication (DASH 2, 2001) to estimate this effect to be 1.4 mm Hg (Jürgens 2002). Considering that the DASH study only included persons from the upper 50 percentile of normal BP, this somewhat larger effect than the present meta-analysis is not unexpected.

The DASH finding of a larger effect in blacks prompted us to separate out the trials in blacks and it confirmed that the effect in blacks seems to be higher than in Caucasians. Our cumulative meta-analysis (Graudal 1998) showed that up to 11 studies needed to be included before the result of the meta-analysis was stable; the early effect was higher than the final effect. Consequently, it is probably too early to draw final conclusions about the effect of a low versus high sodium diet in blacks.

Oliver et al. demonstrated that the Yanomamo Indians, who ingest extremely small amounts of sodium, had a 3 times higher level of renin in the blood and a 10 times higher excretion of aldosterone in the urine, than did normal controls (Oliver 1975). In the present meta-analysis the increase in aldosterone and renin was 5-6 times in those whose sodium excretion was reduced to less than 20 mmol/24-hours, i.e. to a level almost as low as the Yanomamo Indians (range 0.3-6.8 mmol). In 20 populations with a reduced sodium excretion between 40 and 100 mmol/24h, renin and aldosterone increased about 2 times indicating that the reninangiotensin-aldosterone system is also activated when sodium intake is reduced to a moderate level. Combined with our findings of a significant increase in renin and aldosterone in long-term studies (> 4 weeks) with a low reduction (< 100 mmol) in sodium intake, this suggests that the acute increase in renin and aldosterone may be maintained, if the reduced sodium intake is maintained. Thus, the present meta-analysis provides a possible explanation for the relatively small effect of reduced sodium intake on blood pressure: compensatory activation of the renin-aldosterone system is proportional to the degree of sodium reduction. Furthermore, an increase in noradrenaline may contribute to this counter-regulation (Warren 1980).

The results of the present and previous meta-analyses of RCTs indicating an effect of sodium reduction on BP of 1-4/0-2 mm Hg are in accordance with large population studies. One study (the Intersalt study of 10079 persons) showed a moderate, but significant correlation between sodium intake and SBP, but not DBP (Intersalt 1988), whereas another (the Scottish Heart Health Study including 7354 persons) found no correlation between sodium intake and blood pressure (Smith 1988).

Another position indicates an effect of sodium reduction of 6-10/3-5 mm Hg. This position is summarized in a meta-analysis including unrandomised studies as well as RCTs (Law 1991), and is supported in a recent reanalysis of Intersalt (Elliot 1996). Among those who accept that the effect of sodium reduction on BP is relatively small, there is disagreement regarding the relevance of the effect size. As pointed out by Stammler, even a small reduction in BP may be relevant if it could be applied to the whole population (Stammler 1991), since a small average reduction in BP could decrease the number of strokes and cardiovascular events substantially. Cutler et al. share that point of view (Cutler 1997), whereas Midgley et al. do not and emphasize the potential adverse effects of reduced sodium intake (Midgley 1996). This disagreement exists in spite of similar effect size estimates in the two metaanalyses (Midgley 1996; Cutler 1997). In their regression analysis of sodium reduction versus BP effect, Cutler et al. assumed that there was no confounding and consequently they forced their regression line through 0.0. This resulted in a significant doseresponse relationship between sodium reduction and BP effect (SBP in persons with elevated BP. The regression line declined 5.8 mm Hg per 100 mmol/24 h of reduced sodium intake) corresponding to an estimated effect size (SBP in hypertensives 4.8 mm Hg per 76 mmol/24 h of reduced sodium intake). Midgley et al. did not force their regression line through 0.0 and found a dose-response relationship in which SBP in persons with elevated BP declined 3.7 mm Hg per 100 mmol/24 h of reduced sodium intake, which was considerably smaller than the mean estimated effect size (SBP decreased 5.9 mm Hg for a 95 mmol/24 h of reduced sodium intake). They suggested that a part of the estimated effect size might be attributed to an unidentified confounder.

Concerning the absence of a dose-response relationship between magnitude of sodium reduction and blood pressure effect as seen in this review, it has been argued that the reason is that many short term studies investigate large sodium reductions, whereas the long term studies investigate low to moderate reductions. However, it was possible to detect highly significant correlations between magnitude of sodium reduction and change in renin, aldosterone and noradrenaline. Furthermore, adjustment for duration was not sufficient to produce a significant relationship between dose of sodium reduction and blood pressure effect in a multiple regression analysis.

The blood pressure effect of reduced sodium intake has also been related to age. Freedman and Petitti analysed data from Intersalt and found the paradox that along with the significant association

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 6 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd between increase in blood pressure with age and the salt excretion in urine, there was an inverse relationship between estimated blood pressure and salt excretion in urine at age 20. Freedman stated that unless you preferred to conclude that salt should be eaten in high doses by youngsters and in reduced amounts by the elderly, the findings were probably due to uncontrolled confounding, not to variation in salt intake (Freedman 2001). Furthermore, it is not clear whether the blood pressure of different age cohorts in a cross-sectional study like Intersalt is representative, and therefore the age/blood pressure relationship may not be verified in a longitudinal study (Graudal 2000). This position is confirmed by a recent study showing that recent birth cohorts attained lower blood pressure than did earlier birth cohorts in the period 1887-1994 (Goff 2001).

The present results indicate that the effect on the normotensive population is small in spite of a considerable reduction in sodium intake. Furthermore extreme sodium reduction could lead to unfavourable increases in lipids. Concerning cholesterol there was an increase of about 5% with mean sodium reduction of about 180 mmol. This increase was highly significant and correlated significantly with the magnitude of sodium reduction. This suggests that more relevant reductions of about 100 mmol would cause an increase of 2-3%. For comparison, the decrease in blood pressure was about 1% in patients with normal BP. However, it is too early to draw final conclusions because of lack of long-term studies (> 4 weeks) with moderate sodium reduction (about 100 mmol/24 h). Blood lipids were only investigated in 2-4 longer-term studies with a mean sodium reduction of 75 mmol (Grobee 1987, Sciarrone 1992, Schorr 1996 and McCarron 1997). The evidence from these was not statistically significant. The effect on the lipid profile may be secondary to a shift in fluid balance such as hemoconcentration. In the present study this premise is supported by a significant body weight reduction of about 1-kg in the sodium-reduced group (Graudal 1998), probably reflecting a decrease in total body water. However, if this was the only explanation, a similar percent change should have been expected for all lipids and this was not the case. There was a significant increase in LDL, but no increase in HDL. Thus, hemoconcentration is probably not the only explanation for the increase in LDL.

REVIEWER'S CONCLUSIONS

Implications for practice

The present meta-analysis shows that short-term low versus high sodium diet in Caucasians with normal blood decreases BP by only about 1%. The blood pressure reduction may be limited by a large concomitant increase in plasma renin, plasma aldosterone and plasma noradrenaline. At extreme sodium reductions of about 200 mmol there was a significant increase in plasma cholesterol (5%), LDL cholesterol (5%) and plasma triglyceride (5%). These effect sizes do not justify a general recommendation for sodium reduction in societies dominated by Caucasians.

In Caucasians with elevated BP short-term sodium reduction decreases BP by about 2-2.5%, indicating that sodium reduction be recommended as a supplementary treatment for elevated blood pressure.

In Asians and Blacks the effect of sodium reduction was greater, but at present too few studies have been carried out to make a recommendation different from that above.

Implications for research

Trials are needed to determine the effects on BP and other parameters of long-term reductions in sodium intake of about 100 mmol/24 hours. The data suggesting that Blacks and Asians are more sensitive to sodium reduction than Caucasians requires further studies. In future studies of mixed populations it is important that the effects on Caucasians, Blacks, and Asians are reported separately.

Long-term RCTs with mortality and morbidity outcomes are needed to determine whether the benefits of sodium reduction outweigh the harms.

POTENTIAL CONFLICT OF

None.

All authors are employed at public institutions. None of the authors has any connection with or receives funds from the food and salt industries or has commercial interests that might bear on this article.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Jacob Riis, Rasmus Moustgaard and Dr Peter C Gøtzsche, The Nordic Cochrane Center, are kindly thanked for assistance during the elaboration of this review.

SOURCES OF SUPPORT

External sources of support

• No sources of support supplied

Internal sources of support

No sources of support supplied

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 7 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

REFERENCES

References to studies included in this review

Ambrosioni 1982 {published data only}

*Ambrosioni E, Costa FV, Borghi C, Montebugnoli L, Giordani MF, Magnani B. Effects of moderate salt restriction on intralymphocytic sodium and pressor response to stress in borderline hypertension. *Hypertension* 1982;4(6):789-94. [MedLine: 83055582].

Ames 2001 {published data only}

Ames RP. Am J Hypertens 2001;14(7 Pt 1):653-659. [MedLine: 21358202].

ANHMRCDS 1986 {published data only}

Chalmers J, Morgan T, Doyle A, Dickson B, Hopper J, Matthews J, Mathews G, Mould dR, Myers J, Nowson C. *J Hypertens Supplement* 1986;4(6):S629-S637. [MedLine: 87282820].

ANHMRCDS 1989 {published data only}

Australian National Health And Medical Research Council Dietary Salt Study Management Committee. *Lancet* 1989;1(8635):399-402. [MedLine: 89142801].

Beard 1982 {published data only}

Beard TC, Gray WR, Cooke HM, Barge R. Randomised controlled trial of a no-added-sodium diet for mild hypertension. *Lancet* 1982; **2**(8296):455-8. [MedLine: 82270814].

Benetos 1992 {published data only}

*Benetos A, Xiao YY, Cuche JL, Hannaert P, Safar M. Arterial effects of salt restriction in hypertensive patients. A 9-week, randomized, double-blind, crossover study. *J Hypertens* 1992;**10**(4):355-60. [MedLine: 92259964].

Bruun 1990 {published data only}

*Bruun NE, Skøtt P, Damkjaer Nielsen M, Rasmussen S, Schutten HJ, Leth A, Pedersen EB, Giese J. Normal renal tubular response to changes of sodium intake in hypertensive man. *J Hypertens* 1990;**8** (3):219-27. [MedLine: 90244108].

Bruun 1990 b {published data only}

See Bruun 1990.

Buckley 1994 {published data only}

*Buckley MG, Markandu ND, Sagnella GA, MacGregor GA. Brain and atrial natriuretic peptides: a dual peptide system of potential importance in sodium balance and blood pressure regulation in patients with essential hypertension. *J Hypertens* 1994;**12**(7):809-13. [Med-Line: 95052595].

Burnier 1993 {published data only}

*Burnier M, Rutschmann B, Nussberger J, Versaggi J, Shahinfar S, Waeber B, Brunner HR. *Hypertension* 1993;**22**(3):339-47. [Med-Line: 93352131].

Burnier 1993 b {published data only}

See Burnier 1993.

Capuccio 1997 {published data only}

*Cappuccio FP, Markandu ND, Carney C, Sagnella CA, MacGregor GA. Double-blind randomised trial of modest salt restriction in older people. *Lancet* 1997;**350**(9081):850-4. [MedLine: 97456646].

Carney 1991 {published data only}

*Carney SL, Gillies AH, Smith AJ, Smitham S. Increased dietary sodium chloride in patients treated with antihypertensive drugs. *Clin*

Exp Hypertens - Part A, Theory & Practice 1991;**13**(3):401-7. [Med-Line: 91371671].

Cobiac 1992 {published data only}

*Cobiac L, Nestel PJ, Wing LM, Howe PR. A low-sodium diet supplemented with fish oil lowers blood pressure in the elderly. *J Hypertens* 1992;**10**(1):87-92. [MedLine: 92193625].

Cobiac 1992 b {published data only} See Cobiac 1992.

Cooper 1984 {published data only}

*Cooper R, Van Horn L, Liu K, Trevisan M, Nanas S, Ueshima H, Larbi E, Yu CS, Sempos C, LeGrady D. A randomised trial of the effect of decreased dietary sodium intake on blood pressure in adolescents. *J Hypertens* 1984;**2**(4):361-6. [MedLine: 85158948].

Cooper 1984 b {published data only}

See Cooper 1984.

Cuzzola 2001 {published data only}

Cuzzola F, Mallamaci F, Tripepi G, Parlongo S, Cutrupi S, Cataliotti A, Stancanelli B, Malatino L, Bellanuova I, Ferri C, Galletti F, Filigheddu F, Glorioso N, Strazzullo P, Zoccali C. Urinary adrenomedullin is related to ET-1 and salt intake in patients with mild essential hypertension. Salt Sensitivity Group of Italian Society of Hypertension. *Am J Hypertens* 2001;**14**(3):224-230. [MedLine: 21176813].

DASH 1, 2001 {published data only}

Sacks FM, Svetkey LP, Vollmer WM, Appel LJ, Bray GA, Harsha D, Obarzanek E, Conlin PR, Miller ER 3rd, Simons-Morton DG, Karanja N, Lin PH. Effects on blood pressure of reduced dietary sodium and the dietary approaches to stop hypertension (DASH) diet. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 2001;**344**(1):3-10. [Med-Line: 21012263].

DASH 1b, 2001 {published data only} See DASH 1, 2001.

See DA311 1, 200

DASH 1c, 2001 {published data only} See DASH 1, 2001.

DASH 1d, 2001 {published data only} See DASH 1, 2001.

DASH 2, 2001 {published data only}

Vollmer WM, Sacks FM, Ard J, Appel LJ, Bray GA, Simons Morton DG, Conlin PR, Svetkey LP, Erlinger TP, Moore TJ, Karanja N, DASH Sodium Trial Collaborative Research Group. Effects of diet and sodium intake on blood pressure: subgroup analysis of the DASH-sodium trial.. *Ann Intern Med Ann Intern Med* 2001 Dec 18;135(12):1019-28 2001;135(12):1019-1028. [Med-Line: 21614298].

DASH 2b, 2001 {published data only} See DASH 2, 2001.

DASH 2c, 2001 {published data only} See DASH 2, 2001.

DASH 2d, 2001 {published data only} See DASH 2, 2001.

Davrath 1999 {published data only}

*Davrath LR, Gotshall RW, Tucker A, Sadeh WZ, Luckasen GJ, Downes TR, Coonts CC. Moderate sodium restiction does not alter

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 8 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd lower body negative pressure tolerance. Avation, Space, and Environmental Medicine 1999;70(6):577-82. [MedLine: 99300264].

Del Rio 1993 {published data only}

*Del Rio A, Rodriguez Villamil JL. Metabolic effects of strict salt restriction in essential hypertensive patients. *J Intern Med* 1993;**233** (5):409-14. [MedLine: 93253370].

Dimsdale 1990 {published data only}

*Dimsdale JE, Ziegler M, Mills P, Berry C. Prediction of salt sensitivity. *Am J Hypertens* 1990;**3**(6 Pt 1):429-35. [MedLine: 90315093].

Dimsdale 1990 b {published data only}

See Dimsdale 1990.

Dimsdale 1990 c {*published data only*} See Dimsdale 1990.

Dimsdale 1990 d {published data only} See Dimsdale 1990.

Donovan 1993 {published data only}

*Donovan DS, Solomon CG, Seely EW, Williams GH, Simonson DC. Effect of sodium intake on insulin sensitivity. *Am J Physiol* 1993; **264**(5 part 1):E730-4. [MedLine: 93270008].

Egan 1991 {published data only}

*Egan BM, Weder AB, Petrin J, Hoffman RG. Neurohumoral and metabolic effects of short-term dietary NaCl restriction in men: Relationship to salt-sensitivity status. *Am J Hypertens* 1991;4(5 Pt 1): 416-21. [MedLine: 91299245].

El Ashry 1987 {published data only}

*el Ashry A, Heagerty AM, Alton SM, Bing RF, Swales JD, Thurston H. Effects of manipulation of sodium balance on erythrocyte sodium transport. *J Hum Hypertens* 1987;1(2):105-11. [MedLine: 89141607].

El Ashry 1987 b {published data only}

El See Ashry 1987.

Erwteman 1984 {published data only}

*Erwteman TM, Nagelkerke N, Lubsen J, Koster M, Dunning AJ. Beta blockade, diuretics and salt restriction for the management of mild hypertension: a randomised double blind trial. *BMJ* 1984;**289** (6442):406-9. [MedLine: 84281599].

Fagerberg 1984 {published data only}

*Fagerberg B, Anderson OK, Isakson B, Björntop P. Blood pressure control during weight reduction in obese hypertensive men: separate effects of sodium and energy restriction. *BMJ* 1984;**288**(6410):11-4. [MedLine: 84081362].

Feldman 1996 {published data only}

*Feldmann RD, Logan AG, Schmidt ND. Dietary salt restriction increases vascular insulin resistance. *Clin Pharmacol Therap* 1996;**60** (4):444-51. [MedLine: 97027553].

Feldman 1996 b {published data only}

See Feldman 1996.

Ferri 1996 {published data only}

*Ferri C, Bellini C, Carlomagno A, Desideri G, Santucci A. Active kallikrein respons to changes in sodium-chloride intake in essential hypertensive patients. *Am Soc Nephrol* 1996;7(3):443-53. [MedLine: 96253750].

Fliser 1993 {published data only}

*Fliser D, Nowack R, Allendorf-Ostwald N, Kohl B, Hubinger A, Ritz E. Serum lipid changes on low salt diet. Effects of alpha 1adrenergic blockade. Am J Hypertens 1993;6(4):320-4. [MedLine: 93283108].

Fliser 1993 b {published data only}

See Flieser 1993.

Fotherby 1993 {published data only}

*Fotherby MD, Potter JF. Effects of moderate sodium restriction on clinic and twenty-four-hour ambulatory blood pressure in elderly hypertensive subjects. *J Hypertens* 1993;**11**(6):657-63. [Med-Line: 93389115].

Frieberg 1990 {published data only}

*Friberg P, Meredith I, Jennings G, Lambert G, Fazio V, Esler M. Evidence for increased renal norepinephrine overflow during sodium restriction in humans. *Hypertension* 1990;**16**(2):121-30. [MedLine: 90337562].

Fuchs 1987 {published data only}

*Fuchs FD, Wannmacher CMD, Wannmacher L, et al. Effect of sodium intake on blood pressure, serum levels and renal excretion of sodium and potassium in normotensives with and without familial predisposition to hypertension. *Brazilian J Med Biol Res* 1987;**20**(1): 25-34. [MedLine: 88078577].

Fuchs 1987 b {published data only}

See Fuchs 1987.

Gow 1992 {published data only}

Gow IF, Dockrell M, Edwards CRW, Elder A, Grieve J, Kane G, Padfield PL, Waugh CJ, Williams BC. The sensitivity of human blood platelets to the aggregation agent ADP during different dietary sodium intakes in healthy men. *Eur J Clin Pharmacol* 1992;**43**(6): 635-8. [MedLine: 93154413].

Grey 1996 {published data only}

*Grey A, Braatvedt G, Holdaway I. Moderate dietary salt restriction does not alter insulin resistance or serum lipids in normal men. *Am J Hypertens* 1996;**9**(4 Pt 1):317-22. [MedLine: 96291786].

Grobee 1987 {published data only}

*Grobbee DE, Hofman A. *BMJ* 1987;**293**(6538):27-9. [MedLine: 86270865].

Hargreaves 1989 {published data only}

*Hargreaves M, Morgan TO, Snow R, Guerin M. Exercise tolerance in the heat on low and normal salt intake. *Clin Sci* 1989;**76**(5):553-7. [MedLine: 89250184].

HPTRG 1990 {published data only}

*Hypertension Prevention Trial Research Group. The Hypertension Prevention Trial: three-year effects of dietary changes on blood pressure. *Arch Intern Med* 1990;**150**(1):153-62. [MedLine: 90120838].

Jula 1992 {published data only}

Jula AM, Rönnemaa T, Piha SJ, Måki JP. Response of diastolic blood pressure to long-term sodium restriction is posture related. *Scand J Clin Lab Invest* 1992;**52**(3):159-67. [MedLine: 93030401].

Jula 1992(2) {published data only}

Jula AM, Rönnemaa T, Tikkanen I, Karanko HM. Responses to atrial natriuretic factor to long term sodium restriction in mild to moderate hypertension. *J Intern Med* 1992;**231**(5):521-9. [MedLine: 92291406].

Jula 1994 {published data only}

*Jula AM, Karanko HM. Effects on left ventricular hypertrophy of long-term nonpharmacological treatment with sodium restriction in

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 9 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd mild to moderate essential hypertension. *Circulation* 1994;**89**(3): 1023-31. [MedLine: 94170458].

Koolen 1984 {published data only}

Koolen MI, van Brummelen P. Sodium sensitivity in essential hypertension: Role of the renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system and the predictive value of an intravenous frusemide test. *J Hypertens* 1984; **2**(1):55-9. [MedLine: 85158921].

Koolen 1984(2) {published data only}

Koolen MI, van Brummelen P. Adrenergic activity and peripheral hemodynamics in relation to sodium sensitivity in patients with essential hypertension. *Hypertension* 1984;**6**(6 Pt 1):820-5. [MedLine: 85103641].

Kurtz 1987 {published data only}

*Kurtz TW, Al-Bander H, Morris RC Jr. "Salt sensitive" essential hypertension in men. Is the sodium ion alone important ?. *N Engl J Med* 1987;**317**(17):1043-8. [MedLine: 88014040].

Lawton 1988 {published data only}

*Lawton WJ, Sinkey CA, Fitz AE, Mark AL. Dietary salt produces abnormal renal vasoconstrictor responses to upright posture in borderline hypertensive subjects. *Hypertension* 1988;**11**(6 Pt 1):529-36. [MedLine: 88256276].

Lawton 1988 b {published data only} See Lawton 1988.

Logan 1986 {published data only}

*Logan AG. Sodium manipulation in the management of hypertension. The view against its general use. *Can J Physiol Pharmacol* 1986; **64**(6):793-802. [MedLine: 87001697].

Manunta 2001 {published data only}

Manunta P, Messaggio E, Ballabeni C, Sciarrone MT, Lanzani C, Ferrandi M, Hamlyn JM, Cusi D, Galletti F, Bianchi G. Plasma ouabainlike factor during acute and chronic changes in sodium balance in essential hypertension. Plasma ouabain-like factor during acute and chronic changes in sodium balance in essential hypertension.. *Hypertension* 2001;**38**(2):198-203. [MedLine: 21400651].

Mark 1975 {published data only}

*Mark AL, Lawton WJ, Abboud FM, Fitz AE, Connor WE, Heistad DD. Effects of high and low sodium intake on arterial pressure and forearm vascular resistance in borderline hypertension. A preliminary report. *Circ Res* 1975;**36**(6 suppl 1):194-198. [MedLine: 75166938].

Mascioli 1991 {published data only}

*Mascioli S, Grimm R Jr, Launer C, Svendsen K, Flack J, Gonzalez N, Elmer P, Neaton J. Sodium chloride raises blood pressure in normotensive subjects. The study of sodium and blood pressure. *Hypertension* 1991;17(Suppl 1):121-126. [MedLine: 91099896].

Maxwell 1984 {published data only}

*Maxwell MH, Kushiro T, Dornfeld LP, Tuck ML, Waks AU. BP changes in obese hypertensive subjects during rapid weight loss. Comparison of restricted v unchanged salt intake. *Arch Intern Med* 1984;**144**(8):1581-4. [MedLine: 84279231].

McCarron 1997 {published data only}

*McCarron DA, Weder AB, Egan BM, Krishna GG, Morris CD, cohen M, Oparil S. Blood pressure and metabolic responses to moderate sodium restriction in isradipine treated hypertensive patients. *Am J Hypertens* 1997;**10**(1):68-76. [MedLine: 97160954].

McGregor 1982 {published data only}

*MacGregor GA, Markandu ND, Best FE, Elder DM, Cam JM, Sagnella GA Squires M. Double-blind randomised crossover trial of moderate sodium restriction in essential hypertension. *Lancet* 1982; 1(8268):351-5. [MedLine: 82123995].

McGregor 1987 {published data only}

*McGregor GA, Markandu ND, Singer DRJ, Cappucio FP, Shore AC, Sagnella GA. Moderate sodium restriction with angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitor in essential hypertension: a double blind study. *BMJ* 1987;**294**(6571):531-4. [MedLine: 87158200].

McGregor 1989 {published data only}

*McGregor GA, Markandu ND, Sagnella GA, Singer DRJ, Cappucio FP. Double-blind study of three sodium intakes and long-term effects of sodium restriction in essential hypertension. *Lancet* 1989;**2**(8674): 1244-7. [MedLine: 90065792].

Morgan 1978 {published data only}

*Morgan T, Gillies A, Morgan G, Adam W, Wilson M, Carney S. Hypertension treated by salt restriction. *Lancet* 1978;**I**(8058):227-30. [MedLine: 78091122].

Morgan 1981 {published data only}

*Morgan TO, Myers JB. Hypertension treated by sodium restriction. *Med J Aust* 1981;**2**(8):396-7. [MedLine: 82103404].

Morgan 1981b {published data only} See Morgan 1981.

oce morgan 1901

Morgan 1987 {published data only}

*Morgan T, Gillies A, Morgan G, Adam W, Wilson M, Carney S. Hypertension treated by salt restriction. *Lancet* 1987;**I**(8058):227-30. [MedLine: 78091122].

Morgan 1988 {published data only}

*Morgan T, Anderson A. Interaction in hypertensive man between sodium intake, converting enzyme inhibitor (enalapril), plasma renin and blood pressure control. *J Hum Hypertens* 1988;1(4):311-5. [Med-Line: 89125550].

Mtabaji 1990 {published data only}

*Mtabaji JP, Nara Y, Yamori Y. The cardiac study in Tanzania: salt intake in the causation and treatment of hypertension. *J Hum Hypertens* 1990;4(2):80-1. [MedLine: 90250739].

Myers 1982 {published data only}

*Myers J, Morgan T, Waga S, Manley K. The effect of sodium intake on blood pressure related to the age of the patients. *Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol* 1982;**9**(3):287-9. [MedLine: 83051623].

Nestel 1993 {published data only}

Nestel PJ, Clifton PM, Noakes M, McArthur R, Howe PR. J Hypertens 1993;11(12):1387- 94. [MedLine: 94179778].

Nestel 1993 b {published data only}

See Nestel 1993.

Overlack 1993 {published data only}

*Overlack A, Ruppert M, Kolloch R, Gobel r, Kraft K, Diehl J. Divergent hemodynamic and hormonal responses to varying salt intake in nornotensive subjects. *Hypertension* 1993;**22**(3):331-8. [MedLine: 93352130].

Overlack 1993b {published data only}

See Overlack 1993.

Overlack 1993c {published data only} See Overlack 1993.

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 10 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Overlack 1995 {published data only}

*Overlack A, Ruppert M, Kolloch R, Kraft K, Stumpe KO. Age is a major determinant of the divergent blood pressure responses to varying salt intake in essential hypertension. *Am J Hypertens* 1995;**8** (8):829-36. [MedLine: 96078675].

Overlack 1995 b {published data only}

See Overlack 1995.

Overlack 1995 c {published data only} See Overlack 1995.

Parijs 1973 {published data only}

*Parijs J, Joossens JV, Van der Linden L, Verstreken G, Amery AK. Moderate sodium restriction and diuretics in the treatment of hypertension. *Am Heart J* 1973;**85**(1):22-34. [MedLine: 73052205].

Parker 1990 {published data only}

*Parker M, Puddey IB, Beilin LJ, Vandongen R. Two-way factorial study of alcohol and salt restriction in treated hypertensive men. *Hypertension* 1990;**16**(4):398-406. [MedLine: 91007870].

Parker 1990 b {published data only}

See Parker 1990.

Puska 1983 {published data only}

Puska P, Iacono JM, Nissinen A, Korhonen HJ, Vartiainen E, Pietinen P, Dougherty R, Leino U, Mutanen M Moisio S, Huttunen J. Controlled, randomised trial of the effect of dietary fat on blood pressure. *Lancet* 1983;**I**(8314-8315):1-5. [MedLine: 83087446].

Puska 1983 b {published data only}

See Puska 1983.

Redon-Mas 1993 {published data only}

*Redon-Mas J, Abellan-Aleman J, Aranda-Lara P, de la Figuera-von Wichmann M, Luque-Otero M, Rodicio-Diaz JL, Ruilope-Urioste LM, Velasco-Quintana J. Antihypertensive activity of verapamil: impact of dietary sodium. The VERSAL Study Group. [erratum appears in J Hypertens 1994 Apr; 12(4):following H14.]. *J Hypertens* 1993;**11**(6):665-71. [MedLine: 93389116].

Resnick 1985 {published data only}

*Resnick LM, Nicholson JP, Laragh JH. Alterations in calcium metabolism mediate dietary salt sensitivity in essential hypertension. *Trans Assoc Am Physicians* 1985;**98**:313-21. [MedLine: 8704390].

Richards 1984 {published data only}

Richards AM, Espiner EA, Maslowski AH, Nicholls MG, Ikram H, Hamilton EJ, Wells JE. Blood-pressure response to moderate sodium restriction and to potassium supplementation in mild essential hypertension.. *Lancet* 1984;**I**(8380):757-61. [MedLine: 84166839].

Richards 1986 {published data only}

*Richards AM, Tonolo G, Cleland JG, Leckie BJ, McIntyre GD, Ingram M, Dargie HJ, Ball SG, Robertson JI. Plasma atrial natriuretic peptide: responses to modest and severe sodium restriction.. *J Hypertens Suppl* 1986;4(6):S559-63. [MedLine: 87282818].

Ruilope 1993 {published data only}

*Ruilope LM, Lahera V. Influence of salt intake on the antihypertensive effect of carvedilol. *J Hypertens* 1993;**11**(Suppl.4):S17-9. [Med-Line: 93389543].

Ruppert 1991 {published data only}

*Ruppert M, Diehl J, Kolloch R, Overlack A, Kraft K, Gobel B, Hittel N, Stumpe KO. Short term dietary sodium restriction increases serum lipids and insulin in salt-sensitive and salt-resistant normotensive adults. *Klin Wochenschr* 1991;**69**(suppl 25):51-7. [Med-Line: 92016264].

Ruppert 1991 b {published data only}

See Ruppert 1991.

Ruppert 1991 c {published data only} See Ruppert 1991.

Ruppert 1993 {published data only}

*Ruppert M, Overlack A, Kolloch R, Kraft K, Göbel B, Stumpe KO. Neurohormonal and metabolic effects of severe and moderate salt restriction in non-obese normotensive adults. *Hypertens* 1993;**11**(7): 743-9. [MedLine: 94044717].

Ruppert 1993 b {published data only}

See Ruppert 1993.

Ruppert 1993 c {published data only} See Ruppert 1993.

Ruppert 1994 {published data only}

*Ruppert M, Overlack A, Kolloch R, Kraft K, Lennarz M, Stumpe KO. Effects of severe and moderate salt restriction on serum lipids in nonobese normotensive adults. *Am J Med Sci* 1994;**307**(suppl 1): S87-90. [MedLine: 94189595].

Ruppert 1994b {published data only} See Ruppert 1994.

Ruppert 1994c {published data only} See Ruppert 1994.

Schmid 1990 {published data only}

*Schmid M, Mann FE, Stein G, Herter M, Nussberger J, Klingbeil A, Ritz E. Natriuresis-pressure relationship in polycystic kidney disease.. *J Hypertens* 1990;**8**(3):277-83. [MedLine: 90244115].

Schmid 1990 b {published data only}

See Schmid 1990.

Schorr 1996 {published data only}

*Schorr U, Distler A, Sharma AM. Effect of sodium chlorideand sodium bicarbonate-rich mineral water on blood pressure and metabolic parameters in elderly normotensive individuals: a randomized double-blind crossover trial. *J Hypertens* 1996;**14**(1):131-5. [MedLine: 22004743].

Schorr 1997 {published data only}

*Schorr U, Beige J, Ringel J, Turan S, Kreutz R, Distler A, Sharma AM. Hpa II polymorphism of the atrial natriuretic peptide gene and the blood pressure response to salt intake in normotensive men. *J Hypertens* 1997;**15**(7):715-8. [MedLine: 97366128].

Schorr 1997 b {published data only}

See Schorr 1997.

Sciarrone 1992 {published data only}

*Sciarrone SEG, Beilin LJ, Rouse IL, Rogers PB. A factorial study of salt restriction and a low-fat/high-fibre diet in hypertensive subjects. *J Hypertens* 1992;**10**(3):287-98. [MedLine: 92251150].

Sharma 1990 {published data only}

*Sharma AM, Arntz HR, Kribben A, Schattenfroh S, Distler A. Dietary sodium restriction: Adverse effect on plasma lipids. *Klin Wochenschr* 1990;**68**(13):664-8. [MedLine: 90339730].

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride II Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Sharma 1991 {published data only}

*Sharma AM, Ruland K, Spies KP, Distler A. Salt sensitivity in young normotensive subjects is associated with a hyperinsulinemic response to oral glucose. *J Hypertens* 1991;**9**(4):329-35. [MedLine: 91258818].

Sharma 1991 b {published data only}

See Sharma 1991.

Sharma 1993 {published data only}

*Sharma AM, Schorr U, Thiede HM, Distler A. Effect of dietary salt restriction on urinary serotonin and 5-hydroxyindolacetic acid excretion in man. *J Hypertens* 1993;**11**(12):1381-6. [MedLine: 94179777].

Shore 1988 {published data only}

*Shore AC, Markandu ND, McGregor GA. A randomised crossover study to compare the blood pressure response to sodium loading with and without chloride in patients with essential hypertension. *J Hypertens* 1988;**6**(8):613-7. [MedLine: 89035413].

Silman 1983 {published data only}

Silman AJ, Locke C, Mitchell P, Humpherson P. Evaluation of the effectiveness of a low sodium diet in the treatment of mild to moderate hypertension. *Lancet* 1983;**I**(8335):1179-82. [MedLine: 83217784].

Singer 1991 {published data only}

*Singer DR, Markandu ND, Sugden AL, Miller MA, MacGregor GA. Sodium restriction in hypertensive patients treated with a converting enzyme inhibitor and a thiazide. *Hypertension* 1991;**17**(6 Pt 1):798-803. [MedLine: 91257932].

Skrabal 1981 {published data only}

*Skrabal F, Auböck J, Hörtnagel H. Low sodium/high potassium diet for prevention of hypertension: probable mechanisms of action. *Lancet* 1981;**2**(8252):895-900. [MedLine: 82057018].

Skrabal 1984 {published data only}

*Skrabal F, Herholz H, Neumayr M, Hamberger L, Ledochowski M, Sporer H, Hortnagl H, Schwarz S, Schonitzer D. Salt sensitivity in humans is linked to enhanced sympathetic responsiveness and to enhanced proximal tubular reabsorption. *Hypertension* 1984;**6**(2 Pt 1):152-8. [MedLine: 84210970].

Skrabal 1984 b {published data only}

See Skrabal 1984.

Skrabal 1985 {published data only}

*Skrabal F, Hamberger L, Cerny E. Salt sensitivity in normotensives with and salt resistance in normotensives without heredity of hypertension. *Scand J Clin Lab Invest* 1985;**176**(suppl):47-57. [MedLine: 86044334].

Skrabal 1985 b {published data only}

See Skrabal 1985.

Steegers 1991 {published data only}

*Steegers EA, Van Lakwijk HP, Jongsma HW, Fast JH, De Boo T, Eskes TK, Hein PR. (Patho)physiological implications of chronic dietary sodium restriction during pregnancy; a longitudinal prospective randomized study. *Br J Obstet Gynaecol* 1991;**98**(10):980-7. [Med-Line: 92089014].

Sullivan 1980 {published data only}

*Sullivan JM, Ratts TE, Taylor JC, Kraus DH, Barton BR, Patrick DR, Reed SW. Hemodynamic effects of dietary sodium in man. *Hypertension* 1980;**2**(4):506-14. [MedLine: 80248271].

Sullivan 1980 b {published data only}

See Sullivan 1980.

Teow 1986 {published data only}

*Teow BH, Nicolantonio RD, Morgan TO. Sodium chloride preference and recognition treshold in normotensive subjects on high and low salt diet. *Clin Exp Hypertens - Part A, Theory & Practice* 1986;7 (12):1681-95. [MedLine: 86218641].

TOHP I 1992 {published data only}

The Trials of Hypertension Prevention Collaborative Group. *JAMA* 1992;**267**(17):1213-1220. [MedLine: 92167528].

TOHP II 1997 {published data only}

The Trials of Hypertension Prevention Collaborative Research Group. *Arch Intern Med* 1997;**157**(6):657-667. [MedLine: 97236001].

TONE 2001 {published data only}

Appel LJ, Espeland MA, Easter L, Wilson AC, Folmar S, Lacy CR. *Arch Int med* 2001;**161**(5):685-693. [MedLine: 21152543].

TONE 2001 b {published data only}

Uzu 1999 {published data only}

*Uzu T, Fujii T, Nishimura M, Kuroda S, Nakamura S, Inenaga T, Kimura G. Determinats of Circardian Blood Pressure Rhythm in Essential Hypertension. *American Journal of Hypertension* 1999;**12**(1 Pt 1):35-39. [MedLine: 99173704].

Watt 1983 {published data only}

Watt GC, Edwards C, Hart JT, Hart M, Walton P, Foy CJ. Dietary sodium restriction for mild hypertension in general practice. *BMJ* 1983;**286**(6363):432-6.

Watt 1985 {published data only}

*Watt GCM, Foy CJW, Hart JT, Bingham G, Edwards C, Hart M, Thomas E, Walton P. Dietary sodium and arterial blood pressure: evidence against genetic susceptibility. *BMJ* 1985;**291**(6508):1525-8. [MedLine: 86052538].

Watt 1985 b {published data only}

See Watt 1985.

Weir 1995 {published data only}

*Weir MR, Dengel DR, Behrens MT, Goldberg AP. Salt-induced increases in systolic blood pressure affect renal hemodynamics and proteinuria. Hypertension. 1995;**25**(6):1339-44. [MedLine: 95286247].

Weir 1995 b {published data only}

See Weir 1995.

Wing 1998 {published data only}

Wing LM, Arnolda LF, Harvey PJ, Upton J, Molloy D, Gabb GM, Bune AJ, Chalmers JP. Low-dose diuretic and/or dieatary sodium restriction when blood pressure is resistant to ACE inhibitor. *Blood Pressure* 1998;7(5-6):299-307. [MedLine: 99253360].

Zoccali 1994 {published data only}

*Zoccali C, Mallamaci F, Parlongo S. The influence of salt intake on plasma calcitonin gene-related peptide in subjects with mild essential hypertension. *J Hypertens* 1994;**12**(11):1249-53. [MedLine: 95173400].

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 12 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

References to studies excluded from this review

Dodson 1989

Dodson PM, Beevers M, Hallworth R, Webberley MJ, Fletcher RF, Taylor KG Dodson PM, Beevers M, Hallworth R, Webberley MJ, Fletcher RF, Taylor KG. *BMJ* 1989;**298**(6668):227-230. [MedLine: 89167171].

Imanishi M 2001

Imanishi M, Yoshioka K, Okumura M, Konishi Y, Okada N, Morikawa T, Sato T, Tanaka S, Fujii S. Sodium sensitivity related to albuminuria appearing before hypertension in type 2 diabetic patients.. *Diabetes Care* 2001;**24**(1):111-116. [MedLine: 21034471].

Miller JA 1997

Miller JA, Miller JA. *J Am Soc Nephrol 1997 May;8(5):749-55* 1997; **8**(5):749-755. [MedLine: 97319958].

Mühlhauser I 1996

Mulhauser I, Prange K, Sawicki PT, Bender R, Dworschak A, Schaden W, Berger M Mulhauser I, Prange K, Sawicki PT, Bender R, Dworschak A, Schaden W, Berger M. Effects of dietary sodium on blood pressure in IDDM patients with nephropathy. *Diabetologia Diabetologia* 1996 Feb;39(2):212-9 1996;**39**(2):212-219. [MedLine: 96218600].

Additional references

Alderman 1991

Alderman MH, Madhavan S, Ooi WL, Cohen H, Sealey JE, Laragh JH. Association of the renin-sodium profile with the risk of myocardial infarction in patients with hypertension. *N Engl J Med* 1991; **324**(16):1098-104. [MedLine: 91179461].

Alderman 1995

Alderman MH, Madhavan S, Cohen H, Sealey JE, Laragh JH. Low urinary sodium is associated with greater risk of myocardial infarction among treated hypertensive men. *Hypertension* 1995;**25**(6):1144-52. [MedLine: 95286216].

Collins 1990

Collins R, Peto R, MacMahon S, Hebert P, Fiebach NH, Eberlein KA, Godwin J, Qizilbash N, Taylor JO, Hennekens CH. Blood pressure, stroke and coronary heart disease. Part 2, shorty term reductions in blood pressure; overwiew of randomised drug trials in their epidemiological context. *Lancet* 1990;**335**(8693):827-838. [MedLine: 90205389].

Counsell 1994

Counsell CE, Clarke MJ, Slattery J, Sandcock PA. *BMJ* 1994;**309** (6970):1677-1681. [MedLine: 95119839].

Cutler 1991

Cutler JA, Follmann D, Elliot P, Suh I. An overveiw of randomised trials of sodium reduction and blood pressure. *Hypertension* 1991;**17** (Suppl 1):127-I33. [MedLine: 91099898].

Cutler 1993

Cutler JA, Follmann D, Elliot P, Suh I. An overwiev of randomised trials of sodium reduction and blood pressure. *Hypertension* 1993;17 (suppl 1):127-I33.

Cutler 1997

Cutler JA, Follmann D, Allender PS. Randomized trials of sodium reduction: an overwiev. *Am J Clin Nutr* 1997;**65**(2 Suppl):643S-651S. [MedLine: 97174900].

Ebrahim 1998

Ebrahim S, Smith GD. J Publ Health Med 1998;20(4):441-448. [MedLine: 99120827].

Elliot 1996

Elliott P, Stamler J, Nichols R, Dyer AR, Stamler R, Kesteloot H, Marmot M. Intersalt revisited: further analyses of 24 hour sodium excretion and blood pressure within and across populations. Intersalt Cooperative Research Group. [erratum appears in BMJ 1997 Aug 23;315(7106):458.]. *BMJ* 1996;**312**(7041):1249-53. [Med-Line: 96225304].

Freedman 2001

Freedman DA, Petitti DB. *Evaluation Rewiev* 2001;**25**(3):267-287. [MedLine: 21288101].

Goff 2001

Goff DC, Howard G, Russel GB, Labarthe DR. Birth cohort evidence of population influences on blood pressure in the United states 1887-1994 [Birth cohort evidence of population influences on blood pressure in the United states 1887-1994]. *Ann Epidemiol* 2001;**11** (4):271-279. [MedLine: 21203353].

Graudal 2000

Graudal NA, Galloe AM. Should dietary saltrestriction be a basic component of antihypertensive therapy?. *Cardiovascular drugs and therapy* 2000;**14**(4):381-6. [MedLine: 20452273].

Grobbee 1986

Grobbee DE, Hofman A. Does sodium restriction lower blood pressure?. *BMJ* 1986;**293**(6538):27-9. [MedLine: 86270865].

He 2000

He F, MacGregor GA. J Hypertens 2000;18(Suppl. 2):S91-S92.

Hooper 2002

Hooper L, Bartlett C, Smith GD, Ebrahim S. Systematic review of long term effects of advice to reduce dietary salt in adults. *BMJ* 2002; **325**(7365):628-635.

Hooper 2003

Hooper L, Bartlett C, Davey Smith G, Ebrahim S. Reduced dietary salt for prevention of cardiovascular disease [same]. In: *Cochrane Library*, 1, 2003.Oxford, UK: Update Software.10.1002/14651858.CD003656

Intersalt 1988

Intersalt Cooperative Research Group. Intersalt: an international study of electrolyte excretion and blood pressure. Results for 24 hour urinary sodium and potassium excretion. *BMJ* 1988;**297**(6644):319-28. [MedLine: 88327352].

Jürgens 2002

Jürgens G, Graudal N. Subgroup results in the DASH sodium trial [Subgroup results in the DASH sodium trial]. *Ann Intern Med* 2002; **137**(9):772-773.

Law 1991

Law MR, Frost CD, Wald NJ. III - Analysis of observational data among populations. *BMJ* 1991;**302**(6780):819-24. [MedLine: 91223292].

Meade 1993

Meade TW, Cooper JA, Peart WS. Plasma renin activity and ischemic heart disease. *N Engl J Med* 1993;**329**(9):616-9. [MedLine: 93341590].

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride I3 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Meltzer 1996

Meltzer JI. Low urinary sodium and myocardial infarction. *Hypertension* 1996;27(1):155. [MedLine: 96136740].

Midgley 1996

Midgley JP, Matthew AG, Greenwood CMT, Logan AG. Effect of reduced dietary sodium on blood pressure. A meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. *JAMA* 1996;**275**(20):1590-7. [MedLine: 96213904].

Oliver 1975

Oliver WJ, Cohen EL, Neel JV. Blood pressure, sodium intake, and sodium related hormones in the Yanomamo indians, a "no-salt" culture. *Circulation* 1975;**52**(1):146-51. [MedLine: 75167004].

Rosenthal 1984

Rosenthal R. Meta-analytic procedures for social research. Sage 1984.

Smith 1988

Smith WC, Crombie IK, Tavendale RT, Gulland SK, Tunstall-Pedoe HD. Urinary electrolyte excretion, alcohol consumption, and blood pressure in the Scottish Heart Health Study. *BMJ* 1988;**297**(6644): 329-30. [MedLine: 88327353].

Stammler 1991

Stamler R. Implications of the INTERSALT study. *Hypertension* 1991;**17**(suppl 1):116-120. [MedLine: 91099886].

Warren 1980

Warren SE, Vieweg WVR, O'Connor DT. Sympathetic nervous system activity during sodium restriction in essential hypertension. *Clin Cardiol* 1980;**3**(5):348-51. [MedLine: 81065518].

References to other published versions of this review

Graudal 1998

Graudal, NA, Galløe, AM, Garred, P. Effects of Sodium Restriction on Blood Pressure, Renin, Aldosterone, Catecholamines, Cholesterols, and Triglyceride a meta-analysis. *JAMA* 1998;**279**(17):1383-91. [MedLine: 98241203].

* Indicates the major publication for the study

TABLES

Characteristics of included studies

SB P
D
ľ
N100
Нур
Age53
SR70
Dur 84
SBP -4.8
DBP-4.2

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 14 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Notes	Included 108
	LoFo:8
	IT: No
	SD of the change calculated from SEM of the change
Allocation concealment	В

Study	ANHMRCDS 1989
Methods	Op
	Р
Participants	N103
	Нур
	Age58
Interventions	SR63
	Dur 48
Outcomes	SBP -5.5
	DBP-2.9
Notes	Included 111
	LoFo:8
	IT: No
	SD of the change calculated from SEM of the change

Allocation concealment B

NA -114 A -3

Study	Ambrosioni 1982
Methods	SB
	CO
Participants	N25
	Нур
	Age23
Interventions	SR60
	Dur 42
Outcomes	SBP -2.2
	DBP -0.4
Notes	LoFo:1
	IT: No
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Ames 2001
Methods	SB
	CO
Participants	13
	Нур
	Age 60
Interventions	SR 133
	Dur 28
Outcomes	SBP -7
	DBP -2

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 15 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Characteristics of inc	cluded studies (Continued)
	TG: 6
	Chol: 6
	HDL: 3
	LDL: 2
Notes	21 patients included
Notes	8 diabetes patients excluded
	LoFo: 0
A 11 1	
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Beard 1982
Methods	Op
	Р
Participants	N90
-	Нур
	Age48
Interventions	SR124
linterventions	Dur 84
Outcomes	SBP -5.2
Outcomes	DBP-3.4
Notes	Included 113
	LoFo:23
	IT: No
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Benetos 1992
Methods	DB
	СО
Participants	
	N20
1	N20 Hyp
1	Нур
	Hyp Age42
Interventions	Hyp Age42 SR78
Interventions	Hyp Age42 SR78 Dur 28
	Hyp Age42 SR78 Dur 28 SBP -6.5
Interventions	Hyp Age42 SR78 Dur 28 SBP -6.5 DBP-3.7
Interventions	Hyp Age42 SR78 Dur 28 SBP -6.5 DBP-3.7 Aldo 12.2 ng/ml
Interventions	Hyp Age42 SR78 Dur 28 SBP -6.5 DBP-3.7 Aldo 12.2 ng/ml Renin 1.6 ng/ml
Interventions	Hyp Age42 SR78 Dur 28 SBP -6.5 DBP-3.7 Aldo 12.2 ng/ml Renin 1.6 ng/ml NA 52 pg/ml
Interventions	Hyp Age42 SR78 Dur 28 SBP -6.5 DBP-3.7 Aldo 12.2 ng/ml Renin 1.6 ng/ml
Interventions	Hyp Age42 SR78 Dur 28 SBP -6.5 DBP-3.7 Aldo 12.2 ng/ml Renin 1.6 ng/ml NA 52 pg/ml
Interventions Outcomes	Hyp Age42 SR78 Dur 28 SBP -6.5 DBP-3.7 Aldo 12.2 ng/ml Renin 1.6 ng/ml NA 52 pg/ml A 19.4 pg /ml (CI31.8)
Interventions Outcomes	Hyp Age42 SR78 Dur 28 SBP -6.5 DBP-3.7 Aldo 12.2 ng/ml Renin 1.6 ng/ml NA 52 pg/ml A 19.4 pg /ml (CI31.8) Included 22
Interventions Outcomes	Hyp Age42 SR78 Dur 28 SBP -6.5 DBP-3.7 Aldo 12.2 ng/ml Renin 1.6 ng/ml NA 52 pg/ml A 19.4 pg /ml (CI31.8) Included 22 LoFO: 2
Interventions Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment	Hyp Age42 SR78 Dur 28 SBP -6.5 DBP-3.7 Aldo 12.2 ng/ml Renin 1.6 ng/ml NA 52 pg/ml A 19.4 pg /ml (CI31.8) Included 22 LoFO: 2 IT: No B
Interventions Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment Study	Hyp Age42 SR78 Dur 28 SBP -6.5 DBP-3.7 Aldo 12.2 ng/ml Renin 1.6 ng/ml NA 52 pg/ml A 19.4 pg /ml (CI31.8) Included 22 LoFO: 2 IT: No B
Interventions Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment	Hyp Age42 SR78 Dur 28 SBP -6.5 DBP-3.7 Aldo 12.2 ng/ml Renin 1.6 ng/ml NA 52 pg/ml A 19.4 pg /ml (CI31.8) Included 22 LoFO: 2 IT: No B B
Interventions Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment Study	Hyp Age42 SR78 Dur 28 SBP -6.5 DBP-3.7 Aldo 12.2 ng/ml Renin 1.6 ng/ml NA 52 pg/ml A 19.4 pg /ml (CI31.8) Included 22 LoFO: 2 IT: No B
Interventions Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment Study	Hyp Age42 SR78 Dur 28 SBP -6.5 DBP-3.7 Aldo 12.2 ng/ml Renin 1.6 ng/ml NA 52 pg/ml A 19.4 pg /ml (CI31.8) Included 22 LoFO: 2 IT: No B B
Interventions Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment Study Methods	Hyp Age42 SR78 Dur 28 SBP -6.5 DBP-3.7 Aldo 12.2 ng/ml Renin 1.6 ng/ml NA 52 pg/ml A 19.4 pg /ml (CI31.8) Included 22 LoFO: 2 IT: No B B

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 16 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

	Age46
Interventions	SR341
	Dur4
Outcomes	SBP -5
	DBP -1
	Aldo 240pmol/l
	Renin 27.1 mIU/l
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Bruun 1990 b
Methods	Op
	CO
Participants	N12
	Нур
	Age47
Interventions	SR331
	Dur4
Outcomes	SBP -8
	DBP -4
	Aldo 250pmol/l
	Renin 50 mIU/l
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Buckley 1994
Methods	SB
	CO
Participants	N12 (3 blacks)
	Нур
	Age49
Interventions	SR 296
	Dur 5
Outcomes	SBP -8.7
	DBP -8.7
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Burnier 1993
Methods	Ор
	CO
Participants	N16
	Norm
	Age29
Interventions	SR186
	Dur6
Outcomes	SBP -1
	DBP 0.5

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 17 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

	Aldo 29 pg/ml Renin 0.54 ng/ml/h
Notes	LoFo:0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Burnier 1993 b
Methods	Op
	CO
Participants	N7
	Norm
	Age29
Interventions	SR218
	Dur 6
Outcomes	SBP -1
	DBP 1.2
	Aldo 31.8 pg /ml
	Renin 0.31 ng/ml/h
Notes	LoFo:1
	IT: No
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Capuccio 1997
Methods	DB
	СО
Participants	N47
	Нур
	Age67
Interventions	SR83
	Dur 30
Outcomes	SBP -7.3
	DBP -3.2
Notes	Included 52
	randomised 48
	LoFo: 1
	IT: No
	SD of the change calculated from 95% CI
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Carney 1991

Study	Carney 1991
Methods	DB
	CO
Participants	N11
	Нур
	Hyp Age54
Interventions	SR102
	Dur 42
Outcomes	SBP -1
	DBP 1

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 18 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

	Renin 2.3 ng/ml/h
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Cobiac 1992
Methods	DB
	Р
Participants	N52
1	Norm
	Age66
Interventions	SR75
	Dur28
Outcomes	SBP -3.1
	DBP -2.8
Notes	Included 114(1992+1992b)
	LoFo: 8
	IT: No
Allocation concealment	В
C . 1	
Study	Cobiac 1992 b
Methods	DB
	Р
Participants	N54
	Norm
	Age67
Interventions	SR73
	Dur28
Outcomes	SBP -2.7
	DBP 0.6
Notes	Included 114(1992+1992b)
	LoFo: 8
	IT: No
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Cooper 1984
Methods	SB
Wiethods	CO
Participants	N59
rancipants	Norm
	Age16
	SR55
Interventions	5K55 Dur 24
Outcomes	SBP -1.4
Outcomes	DBP -3.4
Neter	
Notes	Included 124(1984+1984b)
	LoFo: 11 IT: No
All	
Allocation concealment	В

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride I9 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Study	Cooper 1984 b
Methods	SB
	СО
Participants	N54
	Norm
	Age16
Interventions	SR72 Dur 24
Outcomes	SBP 0.3
	DBP 0.7
Notes	Included 124(1984+1984b)
	LoFo: 11
	IT: No
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Cuzzola 2001
Methods	DB
Methods	CO
Participants	N 19
1 di cicipulito	Нур
	Age 47
Interventions	SR 161
	Dur: 14
Outcomes	SBP -5.1
	DBP 0.1
	Aldo 52.4 ng/ml
	Renin 0.88 ng/ml/h
Notes	Data available in patients in upper tertile of sodium excretion (19 of 55 patients)
Allocation concealment	В
Study	DASH 1, 2001
Methods	DB
	CO
Participants	N54
	Norm
	Non-black
	Age 48
Interventions	SR55
	Dur30
Outcomes	SBP -4
	DBP not mentioned, see DASH 2
Notes	LoFo: 5%
	IT: No
	SD of the change calculated from 95% CI
Allocation concealment	В
Study	DASH 1b, 2001
Methods	DB

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 20 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

	СО
Participants	N37
	Нур
	Non-black
	Age 48
Interventions	SR 55
	Dur 30
Outcomes	SBP -7
	DBP not mentioned, see DASH 2b
Notes	LoFo: 5%
	IT: No
	SD of the change calculated from 95% CI
Allocation concealment	В
Study	DASH 1c, 2001
Methods	DB
	CO
Participants	N68
	Norm
	Black
	Age 48
Interventions	SR55
	Dur30
Outcomes	SBP -7
	DBP not mentioned, see DASH 2c
Notes	LoFo: 5%
	IT: No
	SD of the change calculated from 95% CI
Allocation concealment	В
Study	DASH 1d, 2001
Methods	DB
	CO
Participants	N46
	Нур
	Black
	Age 48
Interventions	SR 55
	Dur 30
Outcomes	SBP -9
	DBP not mentioned, see DASH 2d
Notes	LoFo: 5%
	IT: No SD of the change calculated from 95% CI
	SD of the change calculated from 95% CI
Allocation concealment	В
Study	DASH 2, 2001
-	
Methods	DB

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 21 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

	СО
Participants	N54
1	Norm
	Non-black
	Age 48
Interventions	SR 55
	Dur 30
Outcomes	DBP: Table 4: referent+ 50% of female+50% of age = -1.3+0.3+(-0.4) = -1.4
Notes	LoFo: 5%
	IT: No
	SD of the change calculated from SEM of the change
Allocation concealment	B
Study	DASH 2b, 2001
Methods	DB
	СО
Participants	N37
	Нур
	Non-black
	Age 48
Interventions	SR 55
	Dur 30
Outcomes	DBP: -1.2 + hypertensive = -1.4 + (-1.3) = -2.7
Notes	LoFo: 5%
	IT: No
	SD of the change calculated from SEM of the change
Allocation concealment	В
Study	DASH 2c, 2001
Methods	DB
	СО
Participants	N68
	Norm
	Black
	Age 48
Interventions	SR 55
	Dur 30
Outcomes	DBP: -1.4 + African American = -1.4 + (-2.5) = -3.9
Notes	LoFo: 5%
	IT: No
	SD of the change calculated from SEM of the change
Allocation concealment	В
Study	DASH 24 2001
Study	DASH 2d, 2001
Methods	DB
Wiethous	60
Participants	CO N46

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 22 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Study Methods	Dimsdale 1990 Op
Allocation concealment	B
	IOF0. 1/ IT: no
Notes	Included 47 LoFo. 17
N	
	HDL -2.8 mg/dl TG 3.8 mg/dl
	Chol 9.6 mg/dl
	Renin 1.8 ng/ml/h
	DBP -0.5
Outcomes	SBP -1.4
	Dur 14
Interventions	SR151
	Age49
i ai neipanto	Нур
Participants	N30
Methods	DB CO
Study	Del Rio 1993
Study	Del Pie 1003
Allocation concealment	В
Notes	LoFo: 0
	A 36pg/ml
	NA 167pg/ml
	Renin 0.75 ng/ml/h
	DBP 5
Outcomes	SBP 8
	Dur5
Interventions	SR95
	Age25
r	Norm
Participants	N8
ivietiious	SB CO
Methods	SB
Study	Davrath 1999
Allocation concealment	В
	SD of the change calculated from SEM of the change
	IT: No
Notes	LoFo: 5%
Outcomes	DBP: -1.4 + African American + hyperetnesive = -1.2 + (-2.5) + (-1.3) = -5.2
	Dur 30
Interventions	SR 55
	Age 48
	Black
	Нур

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 23 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

	СО
Participants	N19 (White)
1	Norm
	Age34
Interventions	SR183
	Dur5
Outcomes	SBP 1.4
	DBP 4.1
	Renin 8.4 ng/ml/h
Notes	LoFo: 0
	SD of the change calculated from SEM of the change
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Dimsdale 1990 b
Methods	Ор
	ĊŎ
Participants	N23 (Black)
-	Norm
	Age34
Interventions	SR178
	Dur5
Outcomes	SBP 1
	DBP 4.4
	Renin 8.1 ng/ml/h
Notes	LoFo: 0
	SD of the change calculated from SEM of the change
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Dimsdale 1990 c
Methods	Op
	CO
Participants	N16 (Black)
	Нур
	Age34
Interventions	SR178
	Dur5
Outcomes	SBP -6.4
	DBP 2
	Renin 8.1 ng/ml/h
Notes	LoFo: 0
	SD of the change calculated from SEM of the change
Allocation concealment	В
See. In	Dimsdale 1990 d
Study	
Methods	Op
Participants	CO N17 (White)

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 24 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

	Hyp Age34
Interventions	SR 198
litterventions	Dur 5
Outcomes	SBP -0.1
	DBP 0.8
	Renin 3.9 ng/ml/h
Notes	LoFo: 0
	SD of the change calculated from SEM of the change
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Donovan 1993
Methods	SB CO
Participants	N8
1	Norm
	Age36
Interventions	SR152
	Dur5
Outcomes	SBP -2
	DBP 1 Aldo 31ng/dl
	Renin 4.5 ng/ml/h
Notes	LoFo. 0
Allocation concealment	B
Study	Egan 1991
Methods	DB
	CO
Participants	N27
	Hyp Age39
Interventions	SR194
Interventions	Dur7
Outcomes	SBP (MBP+1/3) -1.5
	DBP (MBP-1/3) -0.7
	Renin 2.0 ng/ml/h
	NA 90 pg/ml
	Chol 6.0 mg/dl LDL 4.8 mg/dl
N	
Notes	Eandomisation schedule LoFo: 0
	SD of the change calculated from SEM of the change
Allocation concealment	A
Study	El Ashry 1987
	SB
Methods	SD

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 25 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

	СО
Participants	N13
	Norm
	Age24
Interventions	SR222
	Dur14
Outcomes	SBP 0
	DBP -4
	Renin 5.1 ng/ml/h
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	El Ashry 1987 b
Methods	SB
	CO
Participants	N13
	Norm
	Age27
Interventions	SR232
	Dur 14
Outcomes	SBP 0
	DBP -1
	Renin 4.5 ng/ml/h
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Erwteman 1984
Methods	S
	BP
Participants	N94 (22 blacks)
	Нур
	Age46
Interventions	SR58
	Dur28
Outcomes	SBP -2.7
	DBP -2.5
Notes	Included 107
	LoFo: 13
	IT: No
	SD of the change calculated from SEM of the change
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Fagerberg 1984
Methods	Op
	P

	r	
Participants	N30	
	Нур	
	Age51	

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 26 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

SR99
Dur63
SBP -3.7
DBP -3.1
Included 34
LoFo: 4
IT: No
В
Feldman 1996
DB
СО
N5
Norm
Age27
SR176 Dur7
SBP (MBP+1/3) 7.5
DBP (MBP-1/3) 2.5
NA 726 pmol/l
A 19 pmol/l
Chol 0.3 mmol/L
LoFo: 0
В
Feldman 1996 b

DB CO N8

Hyp Age27 SR178

Dur7

LoFo: 0

В

SBP (MBP+1/3) 2.7 DBP (MBP-1/3) 1.3 NA 444 pmol/l A 3 pmol/l Chol 0.4 mmol/L

Methods

Participants

Interventions

Outcomes

Notes

Allocation concealment

Study	Ferri 1996
Methods	DB
	CO
Participants	N61
	Нур
	Hyp Age47
Interventions	SR264
	Dur14

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 27 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Outcomes	SBP -7.4 DBP -3.5 Aldo 120.5 pmol/l Renin 0.36 ng/l/s
Notes	79 were included. 65 were randomised. LoFo: 4 IT: No
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Fliser 1993
Methods	SB
	CO
Participants	N8
	Norm
	Age25
	+Doxazosin
Interventions	SR190
	Dur8
Outcomes	SBP (MBP+1/3) -1.7
	DBP (MBP-1/3) -0.9
	NA 140 pg/ml
	Chol 9.0 mg/dl
	HDL -2mg/dl
	LDL 8 mg/dl
	TG 2 mg/dl
	HDL -2 mg/dl (CI 14.1)
	LDL 8 mg/dl (CI 17.2)
	TG 2 mg/dl (CI 20.5)
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Fliser 1993 b
Methods	SB
	CO
Participants	N8
	Norm
	Age26
	•Doxazosin
Interventions	SR181
	Dur8
Outcomes	SBP (MBP+1/3) -0.8
	DBP (MBP-1/3) -0.4
	NA 79 pg/ml
	Chol 2.0 mg/dl
	HDL 0mg/dl
	LDL 1 mg/dl
	TG 1 mg/dl

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 28 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Fotherby 1993
Methods	DB
	СО
Participants	N17
	Hyp
	Age73
Interventions	SR79
	Dur 35
Outcomes	SBP -8
	DBP 0
	Aldo 171 ng/L Renin 0.35 ng/ml/h
Notes	Included 18
	LoFo. 1 IT: No
	SD of the change calculated from 95% C
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Frieberg 1990
Methods	Op
	CO
Participants	N10
	Norm
	Age33
Interventions	SR117
	Dur 13
Outcomes	SBP 0
	DBP -1
	Renin 0.28 ng/ml/h
	NA 29 pg/ml
Notes	LoFo:4
	IT: No
	SD of the change was given as SE and reported to be 0 for SBP and 2 for DBP. As "0" is unacceptable for
	the software, SD of the change was calculated from the diastolic SE for both SBP and DBP
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Fuchs 1987
Methods	Op
	CO
Participants	N6
-	Norm
	Age20
Interventions	SR99
	Dur9
Outcomes	SBP -5.8

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 29 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

	DBP 3
Notes	LoFo:0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Fuchs 1987 b
Methods	Op
	CO
Participants	N11
	Norm
	Age20
Interventions	SR93
	Dur9
Outcomes	SBP -1.1
	DBP 1
Notes	LoFo:0
Allocation concealment	В
~ .	
Study	Gow 1992
Methods	Op CO
Participants	N9
1	Norm
	Age not given
Interventions	SR177
	Dur7
Outcomes	SBP -8
	DBP -3
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Grey 1996
Methods	DB
	CO
Participants	N34
*	Norm
	Age23
Interventions	SR133Dur7
Outcomes	SBP -1
	DBP 1
	Chol 0.06 mmol/l
	HDL 0.03 mmol/l
	LDL -0.04 mmol/L
	TG 0.01 mmol/L
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Grobee 1987
Methods	DB

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 30 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

NA 1 A 15 Chol Notes Inclue LoFo: IT: N Allocation concealment B	2 0.8 -0.8 n 2.5 Ug/ml 9 pg/ml pg/ml 0 mg/dl ded 42 : 2 lo
Hyp Age24 Interventions SR72 Dur44 Outcomes SBP DBP Renin NA 1 A 15 Chol Notes Includ LoFo: IT: N Allocation concealment B	2 0.8 -0.8 n 2.5 Ug/ml 9 pg/ml pg/ml 0 mg/dl ded 42 : 2 lo
Age24 Interventions SR72 Dur44 Outcomes SBP DBP Renin NA 1 A 15 Chol Notes Includ LoFo: IT: N Allocation concealment B	2 0.8 -0.8 n 2.5 Ug/ml 9 pg/ml pg/ml 0 mg/dl ded 42 : 2 lo
Dur4 Outcomes SBP - DBP Renim NA 1 A 15 Chol Notes Inclue LoFo: IT: N Allocation concealment B	2 0.8 -0.8 a 2.5 Ug/ml 9 pg/ml 9 mg/dl ded 42 : 2 10
Dur4 Outcomes SBP - DBP Renim NA 1 A 15 Chol Notes Inclue LoFo: IT: N Allocation concealment B	2 0.8 -0.8 a 2.5 Ug/ml 9 pg/ml 9 mg/dl ded 42 : 2 10
DBP Renin NA 1 A 15 Chol Notes Includ LoFo: IT: N Allocation concealment B	-0.8 n 2.5 Ug/ml 9 pg/ml pg/ml 0 mg/dl ded 42 : 2 fo
Renin NA 1 A 15 Chol Notes Inclue LoFo: IT: N Allocation concealment B	n 2.5 Ug/ml 9 pg/ml pg/ml 0 mg/dl ded 42 : 2 lo
NA 1 A 15 Chol Notes Inclus LoFo: IT: N Allocation concealment B	9 pg/ml pg/ml 0 mg/dl ded 42 : 2 fo
A 15 Chol Notes Inclue LoFo: IT: N Allocation concealment B	pg/ml 0 mg/dl ded 42 : 2 lo
Chol Notes Includ LoFo: IT: N Allocation concealment B	0 mg/dl ded 42 : 2 lo
Notes Inclue LoFo: IT: N Allocation concealment B	ded 42 : 2 lo
LoFo: IT: N Allocation concealment B	: 2 lo
IT: N Allocation concealment B	o
Allocation concealment B	
Study HDT	
Study HDT	
	RG 1990
Methods S	
Р	
Participants N228	3 (45 blacks)
Norm	1
Age40	0
Interventions SR23	
Dur 1	1100
Outcomes SBP (
DBP	
	ded 252
LoFo:	
IT: N	
	f the change calculated from SEM of the change
Allocation concealment B	
C. 1	1000
	reaves 1989
Methods DB	
CO	
Participants N8	
Norm	
Age23	
Interventions SR10	
Dur1	
Outcomes SBP -	
DBP	
	503 pmol/l
	n 1.1 pmolAng1/ml/h
Notes LoFo:	: 0
Allocation concealment B	

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 31 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Study	Jula 1992
Methods	SB
	Р
Participants	N35
	Нур
	Age43
Interventions	SR146
	Dur180
Outcomes	NA 40 pg/ml
	A 10 pg/ml
Notes	Included 91
110000	Hormones available in a subgroup
Allocation concealment	B
Study	Jula 1992(2)
Methods	SB
	Р
Participants	N36
-	Нур
	Age45
Interventions	SR82
	Dur180
Outcomes	Renin 0.24 ng/ml/h
	Aldosterone 84 micmol/l
Notes	Included 91
	Hormones available in a subgroup
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Jula 1994
Methods	Op
	P
Participants	N76
-	Нур
	Age44
Interventions	SR57
	Dur365
Outcomes	SBP -6.7
	DBP -3.8
	Aldo 84 micmol/l
	Renin 0.24 ng/ml/h
	NA 40 pg/ml
	A 10 pg/ml
Notes	Included 91
	LoFo: 15
	IT: No
Allocation concealment	В

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 32 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Study	Koolen 1984
Methods	Op
	CO
Participants	N20
	Нур
	Age41
Interventions	SR213
	Dur14
Outcomes	SBP -6.5
	DBP -4.9
	Aldo 93.5 pg/ml
	Renin 1.3 ng/ml/h
	NA 85 pg/ml
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Koolen 1984(2)
Methods	S
incurous	CO
Participants	N25 Caucasians
rancipants	Нур
	Age41
Interventions	SR 208
	Dur 14
Outcomes	NA 85 (pg/ml)
Notes	LoFo:0
Allocation concealment	B
Study	Kurtz 1987
Methods	DB
	СО
Participants	N5
1	Нур
	Age58
Interventions	SR217
	Dur7
Outcomes	SBP -16
	DBP -8.4
Notes	Included 7
1,000	LoFo: 2
	IT: No
	SD of the change calculated from SEM of the change
Allocation concealment	B
Study	Lawton 1988
Methods	Ор
	СО
Participants	N13

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 33 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Characteristics of file	
	Norm
	Age24
Interventions	SR313
	Dur6
Outcomes	SBP -2
	DBP 2
	Renin 3.0 ng/ml/h
	NA 122 pg/ml
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Lawton 1988 b
Methods	Op
	CO
Participants	N9
	Нур
	Age25
Interventions	SR328
	Dur6
Outcomes	SBP -1
	DBP 4
	Renin 2.9 ng/ml/h
	NA 103 pg/ml
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Logan 1986
Study Methods	
-	Logan 1986 Op P
Methods	Op
-	Op P
Methods	Op P N86
Methods Participants	Op P N86 Hyp Age47
Methods	Ор Р N86 Нур
Methods Participants Interventions	Op P N86 Hyp Age47 SR43
Methods Participants	Op P N86 Hyp Age47 SR43 Dur180
Methods Participants Interventions	Op P N86 Hyp Age47 SR43 Dur180 SBP -1.1
Methods Participants Interventions Outcomes	Op P N86 Hyp Age47 SR43 Dur180 SBP -1.1 DBP -0.2
Methods Participants Interventions Outcomes Notes	Op P N86 Hyp Age47 SR43 Dur180 SBP -1.1 DBP -0.2 LoFo: ?
Methods Participants Interventions Outcomes Notes	Op P N86 Hyp Age47 SR43 Dur180 SBP -1.1 DBP -0.2 LoFo: ?
Methods Participants Interventions Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment	Op P N86 Hyp Age47 SR43 Dur180 SBP -1.1 DBP -0.2 LoFo: ? B
Methods Participants Interventions Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment Study	Op P N86 Hyp Age47 SR43 Dur180 SBP -1.1 DBP -0.2 LoFo: ? B Manunta 2001
Methods Participants Interventions Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment Study	Op P N86 Hyp Age47 SR43 Dur180 SBP -1.1 DBP -0.2 LoFo: ? B Manunta 2001 SB
Methods Participants Interventions Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment Study Methods	Op P P N86 Hyp Age47 SR43 Dur180 SBP -1.1 DBP -0.2 LoFo: ? B B SB CO SB
Methods Participants Interventions Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment Study Methods	Op P N86 Hyp Age47 SR43 Dur180 SBP -1.1 DBP -0.2 LoFo: ? B SB Manunta 2001 SB SD CO N20 N20
Methods Participants Interventions Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment Study Methods Participants	Op P N86 Hyp Agc47 SR43 Dur180 SBP -1.1 DBP -0.2 LoFo: ? B SB Manunta 2001 SB SB CO N20 Hyp
Methods Participants Interventions Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment Study Methods	Op P N86 Hyp Age47 SR43 Dur180 SBP -1.1 DBP -0.2 LoFo: ? B SB CO N20 Hyp Age 48
Methods Participants Interventions Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment Study Methods Participants	Op P N86 Hyp Age47 SR43 Dur180 SBP -1.1 DBP -0.2 LoFo: ? B SB Manunta 2001 SB SB CO N20 Hyp Age 48 SR 110

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 34 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

	Aldosteron
Notes	138 included in acute study. 20 with SR> 100 mmol included in 14 day study. LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Mark 1975
Methods	Op CO
Participants	N6 Hyp Age28
Interventions	SR305 Dur10
Outcomes	SBP -13.1 DBP -7.7 Renin 5.6 ng/ml
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Mascioli 1991
Methods	DB CO
Participants	N48 Norm Age52
Interventions	SR70 Dur28
Outcomes	SBP -3.6 DBP -2.3
Notes	included 50 LoFo. 2 IT: No SD of the change calculated from SEM of the change
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Maxwell 1984
Methods	Op P
Participants	N30 Hyp Age 46
Interventions	SR161 Dur 84
Outcomes	SBP -2 DBP 2
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 35 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Study	McCarron 1997
Methods	DB
	СО
Participants	N99 (24 blacks)
	Нур
	Age52
Interventions	SR56
	Dur28
Outcomes	SBP -4.9
	DBP -2.9
	Chol 8.2 mg/dl
	HDL 0.1 mg/dl
	LDL 5.9 mg/dl
	TG 16.2 mg/dl
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В
Study	McGregor 1982
Methods	DB
	СО
Participants	N19
	Hyp
	Age49
Interventions	SR76 Dur28
Outcomes	SBP -10
	DBP -5
	Aldo 171 pmol/l
	Renin 0.69 ng/ml/h
Notes	LoFo:0
Allocation concealment	В
Study	McGregor 1987
Methods	DB
Wiethous	CO
Participants	N15
1 articipants	Нур
	Age52
Interventions	SR100
interventions	Dur30
Outcomes	SBP -13
	DBP -9
Notes	LoFo:0
Allocation concealment	В
Study	McGregor 1989
Methods	DB
	СО
Participants	N20

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 36 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

	Нур
	Age57
Interventions	SR150
	Dur30
Outcomes	SBP -16
	DBP -9
	Aldo 243 pmol/l
	Renin 0.9 ng/ml/h
	NA - 10 pg/ml
Notes	LoFO: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Morgan 1978
Methods	S
	BP
Participants	N62
	Нур
	Age60
Interventions	SR23
	Dur90
Outcomes	SBP -1
	DBP-2
Notes	LoFO: 3
	IT: No
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Morgan 1981
Methods	S
	BP
Participants	N12
	Нур
	Age38
Interventions	SR67
	Dur56
Outcomes	SBP not shown
	DBP -4
Notes	LoFo:0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Morgan 1981b	
Methods	S	
	BP	
Participants	N12	
	Нур	
	Age40	
Interventions	SR92	
	Dur56	
Outcomes	SBP not shown	

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 37 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

	DBP -8
Notes	LoFo:0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Morgan 1987
Methods	SBP
Participants	N20
	Нур
	Age58
Interventions	SR57
	Dur60
Outcomes	SBP -6
	DBP -4
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Morgan 1988
Methods	SB
	CO
Participants	N16
	Нур
	Age63
Interventions	SR50
	Dur14
Outcomes	SBP -3
	DBP -4
	Renin 0.45 pmolAng1/ml/h
	SD of the change calculated from SEM of the change
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Mtabaji 1990
Methods	Op
	P
Participants	N30 (Black)
	Norm
	Age
Interventions	SR272
	Dur7
Outcomes	SBP (MBP +1/3) -12
	DBP (MBP-1/3) -6
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Mvers 1982

Study	Myers 1982	
Methods	Op	
	CO	

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 38 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Participants	N136
rarcipanto	Norm
	Age39
Interventions	SR130
	Dur14
Outcomes	SBP -3.3
	DBP -2.7
Notes	Included 182
	LoFo: 46
	IT: yes (results not shown, but reported to be "similar")
	SD of the change calculated from SEM of the change
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Nestel 1993
Methods	DB
Wethous	P
Participants	N36
I	Norm
	Age66
Interventions	SR56
	Dur42
Outcomes	SBP -2
	DBP -1
Notes	Included 70 (1993+1993b)
	LoFo: 4
	IT: No
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Nestel 1993 b
-	
Methods	
Participants	DB P
1 articipanto	P N30
rancipants	Р
Tarticipants	P N30
_	P N30 Norm Age65
Interventions	P N30 Norm
	P N30 Norm Age65 SR73
Interventions	P N30 Norm Age65 SR73 Dur42
Interventions	P N30 Norm Age65 SR73 Dur42 SBP -6
Interventions Outcomes	P N30 Norm Age65 SR73 Dur42 SBP -6 DBP -2 Included 70 (1993+1993b) LoFo: 4
Interventions Outcomes Notes	P N30 Norm Age65 SR73 Dur42 SBP -6 DBP -2 Included 70 (1993+1993b)
Interventions Outcomes	P N30 Norm Age65 SR73 Dur42 SBP -6 DBP -2 Included 70 (1993+1993b) LoFo: 4
Interventions Outcomes Notes	P N30 Norm Age65 SR73 Dur42 SBP -6 DBP -2 Included 70 (1993+1993b) LoFo: 4 IT: No
Interventions Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment Study	P N30 Norm Age65 SR73 Dur42 SBP -6 DBP -2 Included 70 (1993+1993b) LoFo: 4 IT: No B
Interventions Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment	P N30 Norm Age65 SR73 Dur42 SBP -6 DBP -2 Included 70 (1993+1993b) LoFo: 4 IT: No B Overlack 1993
Interventions Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment Study	P N30 Norm Age65 SR73 Dur42 SBP -6 DBP -2 Included 70 (1993+1993b) LoFo: 4 IT: No B

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 39 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

	Norm Age46
Interventions	SR270
	Dur7
Outcomes	Aldo 195 pg/ml
	Renin 5.0 ng/ml/3h
	NA 128 pg/ml
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Overlack 1993b
Methods	SB
	CO
Participants	N108
	saltresistant
	Norm
	Age36
Interventions	SR275
	Dur7
Outcomes	Aldo 254 pg/ml
	Renin 6.7ng/ml/3h
	NA 166 pg/ml
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Overlack 1993c
Methods	SB
	CO
Participants	N25
	counterregulatory
	Norm
	Age35
Interventions	SR279
	Dur7
Outcomes	Aldo 299 pg/ml
	Renin 10.5ng/ml/3h
	NA 240 pg/ml
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Overlack 1995
Methods	DB
	CO

Participants	N11	
	Нур	
	Age61	
Interventions	SR240	

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 40 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

	Dur7
Outcomes	SBP (MBP+1/3) -13.2
	DBP (MBP-1/3) -6.6
	Aldo 216 pg/ml
	Renin 7.1 ng/ml/3h
	NA 263 pg/ml
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

SR98

Interventions

Study	Overlack 1995 b
Methods	DB
	CO
Participants	N27
	Нур
	Age40
Interventions	SR249
	Dur7
Outcomes	SBP (MBP+1/3) -1.1
	DBP (MBP-1/3) -0.5
	Aldo 211 pg/ml
	Renin 7.2 ng/ml/3h
	NA 112 pg/ml
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Overlack 1995 c
DB
CO
N8
Нур
Age43
SR234
Dur7
SBP (MBP+1/3) 8
DBP (MBP-1/3) 4
Aldo 114 pg/ml
Renin 2.9 ng/ml/3h
NA 324pg/ml
LoFo: 0
В
Parijs 1973
Op
CO
N15
Нур
Age41

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 41 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

	Dur28
Outcomes	SBP -6.7
	DBP 3.2
Notes	LoFo: 5
	IT: No
Allocation concealment	С

Study	Parker 1990
Methods	DB
	Р
Participants	N31
	Нур
	Age50
Interventions	SR73
	Dur28
Outcomes	SBP 1.9
	DBP -0.1
Notes	1990 + 1990 b Included 63
	LoFo: 4
	IT: No
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Parker 1990 b
Methods	DB
	Р
Participants	N28
	Нур
	Age54
Interventions	SR49
	Dur28
Outcomes	SBP 1.9
	DBP 1.8
Notes	1990 + 1990 b Included 63
	LoFo: 4
	IT: No
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Puska 1983	
Methods	SB	
	Р	
Participants	N38	
	Norm	
	Age40	
Interventions	SR90	
	Dur72	
Outcomes	SBP -1.5	
	DBP -2.1	
Notes	LoFo: 4	

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 42 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

	IT: No
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Puska 1983 b
Methods	SB
	P
Participants	N34
Ĩ	Нур
	Age40
Interventions	SR90
	Dur72
Outcomes	SBP 1.8
	DBP 0.5
Notes	LoFo: 4
	IT: No
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Redon-Mas 1993
Methods	Op
	P
Participants	N418
	Hyp
	Age55
Interventions	SR104
0	Dur28
Outcomes	SBP 1 DBP 1.9
Notes	574 included
Notes	LoFo: 156
	IT: 0
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Resnick 1985
Methods	Op
	ĊŎ
Participants	N12
	Нур
	Age
Interventions	SR190
	Dur5
Outcomes	SBP -3
	DBP -1
NT	Renin 4.2 ng/ml/h
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В
0.1	
Study	Richards 1984
Methods	SB

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 43 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

	СО
Participants	N12
I	Нур
	Age36
Interventions	SR100
interventions	Dur28
Outcomes	SBP -4
Outcomes	DBP -3
	Aldo 112 pmol/l
	Renin 0.31 mmol/l/h
	NA 24 pg/ml
	NA 1 pg/ml
Notes	Included 16
1,000	LoFo: 4
	IT: No
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Richards 1986
Methods	SB
	СО
Participants	N8
-	Norm
	Age36
Interventions	SR181
	Dur4
Outcomes	SBP -2
	DBP 7
	Aldo 22.9 ng/100ml
	Renin 112 micU/ml
Notes	LoFo:0
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Ruilope 1993
Methods	DB
	Р
Participants	N19
	Нур
	Age
Interventions	SR69
	Dur21
Outcomes	SBP -4
	DBP -4
Notes	LoFo. 0
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Ruppert 1991
Methods	SB
	CO

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 44 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Participants	N98
	Norm
	Age35
	Sodium resistant
Interventions	SR275
	Dur7
Outcomes	SBP (MBP+1/3) -0.45
	DBP (MBP-1/3) -0.15
	Aldo 28.5 ng/dl
	Renin 2.96 ng/ml/h
	NA 104 pg/ml
	Chol 19 mg/dl
	HDL -2 mg/dl
	LDL 18 mg/dl
	TG 7 mg/dl
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Ruppert 1991 b
Methods	SB
	CO
Participants	N24
	Norm
	Age36
	Sodium counterregulatory
Interventions	SR275
	Dur7
Outcomes	SBP (MBP+1/3) 8
	DBP (MBP-1/3) 4
	Aldo 21.8 ng/dl
	Renin 2.14 ng/ml/h
	NA 70 pg/ml
	Chol 10 mg/dl
	HDL 1mg/dl
	LDL 8 mg/dl
	TG -1 mg/dl
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Ruppert 1991 c
Methods	SB
	CO
Participants	N25
	Norm
	Age46
	Sodium sensitive
Interventions	SR262
	Dur7
Outcomes	SBP (MBP+1/3) -10

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 45 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

DBP (MBP-1/3) -5	
Aldo 19.4 ng/dl	
Renin 1.49 ng/ml/h	
NA 31 pg/ml	
Chol 14 mg/dl	
HDL 5 mg/dl	
LDL 9 mg/dl	
TG 17 mg/dl	
L - E- · O	

	TG 17 mg/dl
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Ruppert 1993
Methods	SB
	CO
Participants	N30
	Norm
	Age46
	saltsensitive
Interventions	SR270
	Dur7
Outcomes	SBP -12.6
	DBP -5.6
	Aldo 195.2 pg/ml
	Renin 5.1 ng/ml/3h
	NA 128 pg/ml
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Ruppert 1993 b
Methods	SB
	CO
Participants	N108
	Norm
	Age36
	saltresistant
Interventions	SR275
	Dur7
Outcomes	SBP -1.4
	DBP 1.2
	Aldo 254 pg/ml
	Renin 6.7 ng/ml/3h
	NA 127 pg/ml
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Ruppert 1993 c
Methods	SB
	CO
Participants	N25

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 46 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Characteristics of file	ander studies (Continuer)
	Norm
	Age35
	counteresulatory
Interventions	SR280
	Dur7
Outcomes	SBP 5.9
	DBP 8
	Aldo 298.6 pg/ml
	Renin 10.5 ng/ml/3h
	NA 107 pg/ml
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Ruppert 1994
Methods	SB
	CO
Participants	N30
	Norm
	Age46
	saltsensitive
Interventions	SR270
	Dur7
Outcomes	Chol 1 mg/dl
	HDL 2 mg/dl
	LDL -2 mg/dl
	TG 12 mg/dl
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Ruppert 1994b
-	
Methods	SB CO
Participants	N108
rancipants	Norm
	Age36
	saltresistant
Interventions	SR275
interventions	Dur7
Outcomes	Chol 5 mg/dl
Cuttonits	HDL 0 mg/dl
	LDL 5 mg/dl
	TG 1 mg/dl
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	B
- insection conceannent	2
Sec. der	Burnart 100/a
Study	Ruppert 1994c

Participants N25 Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd 47

SB CO

Methods

	Norm
	Age35
	counteresulatory
Interventions	SR280
	Dur7
Outcomes	Chol 17 mg/dl
	HDL -1 mg/dl
	LDL 14 mg/dl
	TG 15 mg/dl
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Schmid 1990
Methods	SB
	СО
Participants	N9
	Norm
	Age32
Interventions	SR190
	Dur7
Outcomes	SBP -3
	DBP 0
Notes	Allocation: random numbers
	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Schmid 1990 b
Methods	SB
	СО
Participants	N9
	Нур
	Age36
Interventions	SR181
	Dur7
Outcomes	SBP -6
	DBP -1.9
Notes	Allocation: random numbers
	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В
C 1	S-L 1000
Study	Schorr 1996
Methods	DB CO
Participants	N16
r	Norm
	Age 64
Interventions	Age 64
Interventions	

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 48 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Outcomes	SBP -1
	DBP 0
	Aldo 0.01 nmol/L
	Renin 0.23 micg/L/min
	Chol 5.0 mg/dl
	HDL 3 mg/dl
	LDL 7 mg/dl
	TG 17 mg/dl
Notes	Included 21
	LoFo: 5
	IT: 0
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Schorr 1997

N91

Нур

Participants

Study	Schorr 1997
Methods	SB
	CO
Participants	N27
	Norm
	Age25
	sodium sensitive
Interventions	SR208
	Dur7
Outcomes	SBP (MBP+1/3) - 7.5
	DBP (MBP-1/3) - 3.7
Notes	LoFo: 0
	SD of the change given
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Schorr 1997 b
Methods	SB
	CO
Participants	N76
	Norm
	Age25
	sodium resistent
Interventions	SR208
	Dur7
Outcomes	SBP (MBP+1/3) 3.7
	DBP (MBP-1/3) 1.9
Notes	LoFo: 0
	SD of the change given
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Sciarrone 1992
Methods	DB
	Р

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 49 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

	Age54
Interventions	SR82
	Dur 56
Outcomes	SBP -5.8
	DBP -0.4
	Chol -0.124 mmol/l
	HDL -0.13 mmol/l
	LDL-0.16 mmol/l
	TG 0.198 mmol/l
Notes	95 included
	LoFO: 4
	IT: No
	Lipid values were estimated on the basis of initial values(table 2) and changes (figure 4)
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Sharma 1990
Methods	SB
	CO
Participants	N15
-	Norm
	Age24
Interventions	SR192
	Dur 7
Outcomes	SBP -0.9
	DBP -3.7
	Chol 0.26 mmol/l
	HDL -0.04 mmol/l
	LDL 0.27 mmol/l
	TG 0.08 mmol/l
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Sharma 1991
Methods	SB
	CO
Participants	N13
	Norm
	Age25
Interventions	SR 246
	Dur6
Outcomes	SBP -3

Notes

Allocation concealment

DBP 0.5 Aldo 800 pmol/l

1991 + 1991b included 25 LoFo. 2 IT: No В

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 50 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Study	Sharma 1991 b
Methods	SB
	СО
Participants	N10
	Norm
	Age24
Interventions	SR247
	Dur6
Outcomes	SBP -6.4
	DBP -5.9
	Aldo 700 pmol/l
Notes	1991 + 1991b
	included 25
	LoFo. 2
A 11 1	IT: No
Allocation concealment	В
. .	
Study	Sharma 1993
Methods	SB
	CO
Participants	N16
	Norm
	Age24
Interventions	SR 224
0	Dur7 SBP -0.8
Outcomes	DBP -0.5
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	B
Study	Shore 1988
Methods	SB
	CO
Participants	N6
	Нур
	Age
Interventions	SR 97
	Dur5
Outcomes	SBP -9
	DBP -5.6
	Aldo 136.1 pmol/l
	Renin 0.6 ng/ml/h
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Silman 1983
Methods	Op
	P

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 51 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

D 11	
Participants	N28
	Нур
	Age55
Interventions	SR 63
	Dur 90
Outcomes	SBP 3.5
	DBP 0.5
Notes	LoFo: 5
	IT: No
	Weighted average of BP effects obtained ar 1,2,3,6 and 12 months.
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Singer 1991
Methods	DB
	СО
Participants	N21(6 blacks)
r	Нур
	Age54
Interventions	SR91
Interventions	Dur30
Outcomes	SBP -9
Outcomes	DBP -3
	Aldo 123 pmol/l
	Renin 1.04 pmolAng1/ml/h
Notes	
	SD of the change calculated from SEM of the change
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Skrabal 1981
Methods	Op
	CO
Participants	N20
	Norm
	Age23
Interventions	SR150
	Dur14
Outcomes	SBP -2.7
	DBP -3
	Aldo 10.6 ng/dl
	Renin 0.27 ng/ml/h
	NA 252 pg/ml
	A 9 pg/ml
Notes	LoFo:0
Allocation concealment	B
Study	Skrabal 1984
Methods	
withious	Op CO
	<u></u>

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 52 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

СО

Participants	N30 Norm Age23
Interventions	SR137 Dur14
Outcomes	SBP 1.4 DBP 0.8 Aldo 14.4ng/dl Renin 0.24 ng/ml/h NA -46 pg/ml A -2 pg/ml
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Skrabal 1984 b
Methods	Op
	CO
Participants	N22
	Norm
	Age23
Interventions	SR167
	Dur14
Outcomes	SBP -7.7
	DBP -4.6
	Aldo 27ng/dl
	Renin 0.69 ng/ml/h
	NA 28 pg/ml
	A 23 pg/ml
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Skrabal 1985
Methods	SB
	CO
Participants	N34
	Norm
	Age23
Interventions	SR144
	Dur14
Outcomes	SBP -0.1 (CI 1.22)
	DBP -0.6(CI 1.4)
Notes	LoFo: 0
	SD of the change calculated from SEM of the change
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Skrabal 1985 b
Methods	SB

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 53 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Age27 SR153

Interventions

Participants	N28 Norm Age23
Interventions	SR163
	Dur14
Outcomes	SBP -5.8
	DBP -3.3
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Steegers 1991
Methods	S
	BP
Participants	N36
	Norm
	Age27
Interventions	SR63
	Dur140
Outcomes	SBP 2
	DBP 2
Notes	allocation: closed envelope system
	Included 42
	LoFo. 6
	IT: No
Allocation concealment	Α

Study	Sullivan 1980
Methods	Op
	CO
Participants	N27
	Norm
	Age29
Interventions	SR146
	Dur4
Outcomes	SBP 7.1
	DBP 1.1
	Aldo 10.9 ng/dl
	Renin 2.3 ng/ml/h
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	C
Study	Sullivan 1980 b
Methods	Op
	CO
Participants	N19
	Нур

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 54 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Characteristics of inc	cluded studies (Continued)
	Dur4
Outcomes	SBP 1.2
	DBP 1.2
	Aldo 11.0 ng/dl
	Renin 2.6 ng/ml/h
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	C
Study	ТОНР І 1992
Methods	SB
	Р
Participants	N744 (131 blacks)
-	Norm
	Age43
Interventions	SR 47
	Dur 550
Outcomes	SBP -1
	DBP -0.9
	SD of the change calculated from SEM of the change
Notes	LoFo: 50
	IT: yes
Allocation concealment	A
Study	TOHP II 1997
Methods	SB
	Р
Participants	N1190 (203 blacks)
-	High norm
	Age 42
Interventions	SR40
	Dur 1100
Outcomes	SBP -1.2
	DBP -0.7
Notes	LoFo: 99
	IT: yes

Allocation concealment A

Study	TONE 2001
Methods	SB P
Participants	N 471 (non-blacks) Hyp Age 66
Interventions	SR 40 DUR: 105
Outcomes	SBP -4

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 55 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

	DBP -1.7
Notes	2001 + 2001b
	included 681
	LoFo. 68
	IT: No
	SD of the change given
Allocation concealment	В
Study	TONE 2001 b
Methods	SB
	Р
Participants	N 142 (blacks)
-	Нур
	Age 66
Interventions	SR 40
	DUR: 105
Outcomes	SBP -5
	DBP -3
Notes	2001 + 2001b
	included 681
	LoFo. 68
	IT: No
	SD of the change given
Allocation concealment	В
Study	Teow 1986
Methods	Op
D	CO N9
Participants	N9
	NI
	Norm
	Age25
Interventions	Age25 SR200
	Age25 SR200 Dur14
Interventions Outcomes	Age25 SR200 Dur14 SBP -0.6
Outcomes	Age25 SR200 Dur14 SBP -0.6 DBP -2.7
Outcomes	Age25 SR200 Dur14 SBP -0.6 DBP -2.7 LoFo: 0
Outcomes	Age25 SR200 Dur14 SBP -0.6 DBP -2.7
Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment	Age25 SR200 Dur14 SBP -0.6 DBP -2.7 LoFo: 0 B
Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment Study	Age25 SR200 Dur14 SBP -0.6 DBP -2.7 LoFo: 0 B Uzu 1999
Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment	Age25 SR200 Dur14 SBP -0.6 DBP -2.7 LoFo: 0 B Uzu 1999 CO
Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment Study Methods	Age25 SR200 Dur14 SBP -0.6 DBP -2.7 LoFo: 0 B Uzu 1999 CO SB
Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment Study	Age25 SR200 Dur14 SBP -0.6 DBP -2.7 LoFo: 0 B Uzu 1999 CO SB N70 (Japanese)
Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment Study Methods	Age25 SR200 Dur14 SBP -0.6 DBP -2.7 LoFo: 0 B Uzu 1999 CO SB N70 (Japanese) Hyp
Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment Study Methods Participants	Age25 SR200 Dur14 SBP -0.6 DBP -2.7 LoFo: 0 B Uru 1999 CO SB N70 (Japanese) Hyp Age50
Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment Study Methods	Age25 SR200 Dur14 SBP -0.6 DBP -2.7 LoFo: 0 B Uzu 1999 CO SB N70 (Japanese) Hyp Age50 SR173
Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment Study Methods Participants Interventions	Age25 SR200 Dur14 SBP -0.6 DBP -2.7 LoFo: 0 B CO SB N70 (Japanese) Hyp Age50 SR173 Dur7
Outcomes Notes Allocation concealment Study Methods Participants	Age25 SR200 Dur14 SBP -0.6 DBP -2.7 LoFo: 0 B Uzu 1999 CO SB N70 (Japanese) Hyp Age50 SR173

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 56 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Notes	LoFo: 0					
Allocation concealment						
Study	Watt 1983					
Methods	DB					
Wiethous	CO					
Participants	N18					
1 al tiolpanto	Нур					
	Age52					
Interventions	SR 56					
litter ventions	Dur 28					
Outcomes	SBP -0.5					
	DBP -0.3					
	Renin 1.63 ng/ml/h					
Notes	Included 20					
	LoFo:2					
	IT: No					
	SD of the change calculated from SEM of the change					
Allocation concealment	В					
Study	Watt 1985					
Methods	DB					
	СО					
Participants	N31					
	Norm					
	Age23					
Interventions	SR60					
	Dur28					
Outcomes	SBP -0.5					
	DBP 1.4					
Notes	Included 75 (1985+1985b)					
	LoFo: 9 IT: No					
	SD of the change calculated from SEM of the change					
4.11 1						
Allocation concealment	A					
Study	Watt 1985 b					
Methods	DB					
1. Tetrious	CO					
Participants	N35					
1	Norm					
	Age22					
Interventions	SR75					
	Dur28					
Outcomes	SBP -1.4					
	DBP 1.2					
Notes	Included 75 (1985+1985b)					
	LoFo: 9					

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 57 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

IT: No SD of the change calculated from SEM of the change SD of the change calculated from SEM of the change

Allocation concealment A

Study	Weir 1995
Methods	SB
	CO
Participants	N11 (8 black)
	Нур
	Age60
	sodium sensitive
Interventions	SR146
	Dur14
Outcomes	SBP -9
	DBP -7
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Weir 1995 b
Methods	SB
	CO
Participants	N11 (6 black)
	Нур
	Age60
	sodium resistent
Interventions	SR127
	Dur14
Outcomes	SBP 4
	DBP 5
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Study	Wing 1998
Methods	DB
	CO
Participants	N17
	Нур
	Age61
Interventions	SR59
	Dur42
Outcomes	SBP -7
	DBP -4
Notes	39 included
	19 randomised
	LoFo: 2
	IT: No
Allocation concealment	В

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 58 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Study	Zoccali 1994
Methods	SB CO
Participants	N 15 Hyp Age 45
Interventions	SR 163 Dur 7
Outcomes	SBP -14 DBP -8 Aldo 170 pg/ml Renin 2.8 ng/ml/h
Notes	LoFo: 0
Allocation concealment	В

Op: open; SB: single blind; DB: double blind; P: parallel; CO: cross-over; N: number of persons in trial; Hyp:Hypertensive; Norm: Normotensive; Age: mean age of persons in trial; SR: Sodium Reduktion, mmol/24-h; Dur.: duration of intervention, days; SBP: netchange of systolic bloodpressure, mmHg; DBP: netchange of diastolic bloodpressure, mmHg; NA: Noradrenaline; A: Adrenaline; Chol: Cholesterole; HDL: High Density Lipoproteine; LDL: Low Density Lipoproteine.

TG: triglyceride

LoFo: Number lost to follow up

IT: "intention to treat" of those lost to follow-up

Characteristics of excluded studies

Study	Reason for exclusion		
Dodson 1989	Includes only patients with diabetes mellitus		
Imanishi M 2001	Includes only patients with diabetes mellitus		
Miller JA 1997	Includes only patients with diabetes mellitus		
Mühlhauser I 1996	Includes only patients with diabetes mellitus		

G R A P H S

Comparison 01. Low salt diet vs high salt diet (Blood Pressure)

Outcome title	No. of studies	No. of participants	Statistical method	Effect size
Caucasians, normal diastolic BP	57	5030	Weighted Mean Difference (Fixed) 95% CI	-0.54 [-0.94, -0.14]
Caucasians, normal systolic BP	57	5096	Weighted Mean Difference (Fixed) 95% CI	-1.27 [-1.76, -0.77]
Caucasians, elevated diastolic BP	58	3391	Weighted Mean Difference (Fixed) 95% CI	-1.89 [-2.46, -1.32]
Caucasians, elevated systolic BP	56	3367	Weighted Mean Difference (Fixed) 95% CI	-4.18 [-5.08, -3.27]
Blacks, normal and elevated diastolic BP	8	522	Weighted Mean Difference (Random) 95% CI	-1.98 [-4.75, 0.78]
Blacks, normal and elevated systolic BP	8	522	Weighted Mean Difference (Random) 95% CI	-6.44 [-9.13, -3.74]

Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride 59 Copyright © 2003 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd